

OCTOBER 2024

## Mitigating Risks from Gene Editing and Synthetic Biology: Global Governance Priorities

Stewart Patrick and Josie Barton

## Mitigating Risks from Gene Editing and Synthetic Biology: Global Governance Priorities

**Stewart Patrick and Josie Barton** 

© 2024 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

## Contents

Introduction	1
The Revolution in Genetic Engineering— and its Benefits and Risks	3
Closing Gaps in Global Biosecurity and Biosafety Regimes	8
Strengthening the Biological Weapons Convention	9
Conclusion	24
About the Authors	27
Notes	29
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	40

### Introduction

Over the past two years, breakthroughs in artificial intelligence (AI) have elicited constant commentary from technologists, policymakers, and pundits.<sup>1</sup> Far less attention has been devoted to a parallel revolution in biotechnology that permits the alteration of existing—and indeed creation of entirely novel—forms of life. That needs to change. The world is approaching a "ChatGPT moment" in biotech, thanks to dramatic innovations in gene editing and synthesis, themselves turbocharged by AI.<sup>2</sup> While these developments are well-known to specialists in the field, they are only dimly appreciated by many elected officials and policymakers, to say nothing of the general public.

Rapid advances in bioscience and bioengineering hold immense promise for human betterment. But as these disruptive technologies become more widely distributed—thanks in part to advances in machine learning that expand the frontiers of, and democratize access to, previously specialized knowledge—their inherently dual-use nature and susceptibility to unintended consequences could create unprecedented dangers.<sup>3</sup> Policymakers in the United States and abroad must address these risks today, so they are not caught flat-footed by the pace of technological advancement. This paper is intended as a primer of the main biosecurity and biosafety risks inherent in current trends—and priority steps to manage them.

The COVID-19 pandemic has been a painful reminder that we live in an epidemiologically interdependent world—and of the suffering, death, and disruption that virulent pathogens can wreak, regardless of whether they are naturally occurring, consciously engineered, or accidentally released.<sup>4</sup> In the wake of that experience, as well as other deadly zoonotic virus outbreaks including avian influenza (H5N1), Ebola, MERS, SARS, swine flu (H1N1), and Zika, governments and experts have proposed a slew of innovations to improve the world's

capacity to prevent, prepare for, detect, respond to, and recover from global public health emergencies.<sup>5</sup> These steps include establishing a global preparedness monitoring board, strengthening the legally binding International Health Regulations, creating new multilateral financial mechanisms (notably the Pandemic Fund), and continuing negotiations on a global pandemic treaty.<sup>6</sup> While progress remains uneven and tentative, United Nations (UN) member states have at least taken the threat seriously. What the multilateral system has *not* yet done is take commensurate steps to address the parallel dangers posed by dramatic advances in gene editing and synthetic biology.

To mitigate the risks of these emerging biotechnologies without squelching innovation, humanity will ultimately need new governance mechanisms at the global as well as national level to prevent the deliberate use of biological pathogens and minimize their unintentional release and unanticipated negative consequences. Unfortunately, the pace of discovery and development is fast outstripping the outdated, underpowered, and under-resourced multilateral arrangements that currently exist to promote biosecurity and biosafety. To begin closing these gaps, governments will need to bolster existing international frameworks, as well as create new ones, to detect, deter, prevent, and punish the malicious development and use of biological weapons by state and nonstate actors. They will also need to create more robust mechanisms to reduce the risks of catastrophic accidents. But all of these efforts must be pursued without strangling the dynamism of the biotechnology revolution and depriving humanity of its countless positive applications.

Two immediate priorities stand out. The first is strengthening the Biological Weapons Convention (BWC), the foundational multilateral treaty of the global biosecurity regime. Critical ingredients in that effort will include augmenting the meager resources and staff of the convention's implementing arm, institutionalizing new information-sharing and confidence-building mechanisms, strengthening the BWC's weak monitoring and verification provisions, expanding UN mechanisms to investigate potential violations, and holding countries accountable by imposing penalties on those that fail to fulfill their obligations, including through enhanced minilateral cooperation among like-minded governments. The second priority is managing the biosafety and biosecurity risks of the democratization of biotechnology. Critical objectives here include bolstering global standards for laboratories working with dangerous pathogens, introducing more stringent safeguards for DNA synthesis screening, and creating national and international guardrails to prevent AI systems from facilitating the production of bioweapons. None of these proposed reforms offers a proverbial silver bullet. But collectively, they would begin to correct the yawning imbalance between the risks posed by advanced gene-editing capabilities and the world's current meager defenses against catastrophic accidents and malicious actors seeking to exploit these cutting-edge technologies.

# The Revolution in Genetic Engineering—and its Benefits and Risks

In 1987, Japanese scientist Yoshizumi Ishino encountered a peculiar pattern of repetitive DNA sequences in the *E. coli* genome, known in technical language as clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPRs), that help prokaryotes defend themselves from viruses.<sup>7</sup> Although he did not appreciate it at the time, Ishino's discovery would presage a biotechnology revolution. The application of CRISPR and its associated Cas9 enzyme, a technique pioneered by researchers Jennifer Doudna and Emmanuelle Charpentier, has provided scientists with history's most powerful gene-editing tool.<sup>8</sup> CRISPR-Cas9 has permitted the standardization and automation of genetic engineering, making it cheaper, faster, and more precise.<sup>9</sup>

Previously, the most common editing methods used nucleases to make site-specific cuts in DNA—a difficult and time-consuming procedure.<sup>10</sup> By contrast, the CRISPR-Cas9 system can be customized to target and edit stretches of genetic code at precise locations in any organism, and replace it throughout the genome in mere hours, not unlike the "command F" and "replace all" features of a Word document.<sup>11</sup> It has also expanded possibilities for synthetic biology: inserting new DNA sequences, whether found in nature or entirely novel, into an organism's genome. If done in the germ line (that is, reproductive cells)—rather than somatic cells (all others)—such changes can become heritable. Moreover, by employing the technology of gene drives, scientists can influence the reproductive fitness of particular genes (edited or naturally occurring), potentially altering the distribution of genotypes within given populations and indeed across entire species.<sup>12</sup>

Two decades ago, it took thirteen years and cost a staggering \$2.7 billion to sequence the human genome.<sup>13</sup> Today, it can be done in under a day for just \$600—a pace of progress that far exceeds Moore's Law (which posits that the speed and capacity of computers doubles every two years, thanks to advances in microchips and processors).<sup>14</sup> Biotechnology has also become a global undertaking, with labs and companies all around world, and yet we are nowhere near the apex of genetic engineering.

If anything, convergence of the biotechnology and AI revolutions promises a dramatic acceleration and democratization of gene-editing capabilities, allowing bioengineers to crunch enormous quantities of data, discern complex patterns outside the bounds of human cognition, and conduct automated experiments at a pace, scale, and efficiency that conventional trial and error laboratory science cannot hope to match.<sup>15</sup>

This convergence is well underway in the private sector. In August 2023, pioneering biotech firm Ginkgo Bioworks formed a partnership with Google Cloud to develop advanced large language models that would "supercharge our mission to make biology easier to engineer," in the words of Ginkgo's chief executive officer.<sup>16</sup> More recently, the biotech start-up EvolutionaryScale, founded by former Meta (Facebook) researchers, announced in

June 2024 that it had developed ESM3, the world's "first generative model for biology that simultaneously reasons over the sequence, structure, and functions of proteins."<sup>17</sup> Trained on over 2.7 billion proteins, ESM3 can generate new ones in response to prompts, analogous to word-generating chatbots such as Claude, Gemini, and ChatGPT. As Alexander Rives, EvolutionaryScale's chief scientist, explained, "We want to build tools that can make biology programmable."<sup>18</sup>

The potential benefits of these and other bioengineering breakthroughs are vast.<sup>19</sup> Synthetic biology and gene editing promise to transform medicine, materials science, manufacturing, consumer goods, agriculture, energy production, environmental protection, and so much more. They will revolutionize health, enabling more precise vaccines and therapeutics as well as personalized treatments for cancer, immune diseases, infertility, and metabolic disorders. They will advance sustainable development, including by making crops more resilient and food production more efficient, as well as accelerate the clean energy transition, including by introducing new biofuels and harnessing the power of natural organisms such as algae to mitigate climate change. Already, the practical applications of bioengineering innovation range from curing sickle cell disease to modifying the cow gut microbiome to release less methane, a powerful greenhouse gas.<sup>20</sup>

The revolution underway in the life sciences is a Promethean moment. Armed with growing understanding of the encoding and regulatory functions of genes, scientists now have the capacity to manipulate and shape their expression in biological organisms from single-celled eukaryotes to humans themselves.<sup>21</sup> Alongside incredible rewards, however, this awesome power poses serious and growing risks that need to be managed. Two of the most important are the dangers of malevolent use and unintended consequences.

#### **Bioweapons and Bioterrorism**

Gene editing and gene synthesis technologies are inherently dual use, meaning they can be employed for good or ill by sovereign states, nonstate groups, and even individuals. This dual-use dilemma is nothing new.<sup>22</sup> From prehistory to the present, humans have invented tools, from hand axes to drones, that can cause grave damage in the wrong hands. What sets gene editing and synthetic biology apart are their theoretical potential to cause suffering and death on a massive scale, including by making viruses more transmissible and lethal and by creating entirely new organisms that can be tailored to target specific groups of people (as well as, conceivably, agricultural commodities, natural ecosystems, and critical species). Such dangers are likely to grow as gene-editing capabilities become more distributed and as advances in AI and machine learning allow would-be attackers to create more deadly pathogens and determine more effective and efficient means to deploy them.

Although the likelihood of an engineered pathogen wiping out humanity remains vanishingly low, the risk of mass-casualty attacks will inevitably grow as the technical knowledge to create such weapons spreads.<sup>23</sup> One could imagine a scenario whereby a national government or a terrorist group causes catastrophic damage by intentionally releasing a plague among an adversary's population—or even humanity at large—that has limited or no immunity. One tabletop exercise conducted by Johns Hopkins University suggested that an engineered bioweapon could kill up to 150 million people worldwide.<sup>24</sup> For these reasons, bioweapons are often classified as one of several catastrophic and existential risks facing humanity, alongside nuclear war, runaway climate change, adversarial artificial general intelligence, the explosion of a supervolcano, or the planet's collision with a near-Earth object (such as an asteroid).<sup>25</sup>

Biological weapons have been used periodically throughout history—from the Bronze Age days of the Hittites, an Anatolian people who reportedly sent rams infected with tularemia into enemy villages, to the Seven Years' War, when British troops allegedly exposed France's Native American allies to smallpox by gifting them blankets infected with the virus.<sup>26</sup> The weapons' most notorious deployment occurred in the mid-twentieth century, during the Sino-Japanese War and World War II. Soon after occupying Manchuria in 1931–1932, the forces of Imperial Japan developed a biological warfare program.<sup>27</sup> Code-named Unit 731, it ultimately tested cholera, anthrax, and other diseases on Chinese and Korean prisoners of war.

During the Cold War, the United States and the Soviet Union each developed and maintained significant biological warfare programs, and Moscow concealed at least two accidental outbreaks. The first occurred in 1971 when smallpox escaped from a Soviet bioweapons facility near the Kazakh town of Aralsk, killing three and infecting many more.<sup>28</sup> In 1979, an anthrax outbreak at another illicit Soviet bioweapons production facility killed seventy residents of the surrounding city of Sverdlovsk.<sup>29</sup> The U.S. government assesses that Russia and North Korea maintain clandestine offensive bioweapons programs today, in violation of their treaty obligations under the BWC.<sup>30</sup>

Despite this record, many strategists have long regarded anxieties about the state-sanctioned use of biological weapons to be overblown, given their marginal military utility.<sup>31</sup> Such instruments are inherently imprecise, the thinking goes, since pathogens can infect friend and foe alike, making it difficult to contain their ghastly effects. U.S. president Richard Nixon voiced this sentiment in 1969, in publicly renouncing their development and use by the United States: "Biological weapons have massive, unpredictable, and potentially uncontrollable consequences," he declared.<sup>32</sup>

While Nixon's calculus may have been true at the time, the convergence of biotechnology and AI innovation may require a new risk assessment.<sup>33</sup> Because AI can be trained to generate detailed designs of historical and novel pathogens as well as to identify, link, and correlate genetic information and markers across and within populations, governments (and potentially terrorists) may soon find it easier to design more virulent and precise bioweapons targeted at specific ethnic groups or even individuals.<sup>34</sup> This may provide some context to the February 7, 2022, meeting between Russian President Vladimir Putin and his French counterpart Emmanuel Macron, who had traveled to Moscow in a last-ditch effort to persuade the Russian leader not to invade Ukraine. Upon arrival, Macron declined to submit to a COVID-19 test, for fear that his genetic information might be stolen and misused. The two leaders proceeded into a five-hour meeting, sitting at opposite ends of a six-meter conference table.<sup>35</sup> Within the U.S. national security community, there is growing concern that adversarial nations, particularly China, will employ AI to generate targeted virulent and transmissible pathogens, including ones not found in nature.<sup>36</sup> In a context of geopolitical mistrust and lack of transparency, it is easy to imagine an escalatory spiral between these two superpowers, fueled by misinformation and disinformation.

The democratization of biotechnology also increases the risk of bioterrorism. Globally, individuals and private groups increasingly have access to sophisticated tools and materials for genome editing. While this diffusion of expertise and capability will accelerate innovation, it is also likely to lower barriers to entry for mass-casualty terrorism by making it easier for nonstate actors to obtain or engineer dangerous biological agents in a manner difficult to detect or prevent.<sup>37</sup> The result, some counterterrorism experts fear, could be "a new age of bioterror," in which malicious actors use gene-editing tools to fine-tune the transmissibility, targeting, and lethality of viral agents.<sup>38</sup>

The world is no stranger to bioterrorism, though it has to date thankfully been modest in scale. In 1984, the Oregon-based Rashneesh cult sickened 751 people in Oregon by contaminating ten salad bars with the salmonella bacteria.<sup>39</sup> A decade later, the Japanese doomsday cult Aum Shinrikyo attempted an anthrax attack in Tokyo. (When that failed, the group turned to sarin gas, launching an assault on the city's subway system that killed twelve passengers and injured at least 5,000.)<sup>40</sup> In September 2001, microbiologist Bruce E. Ivins killed five Americans and harmed seventeen more by mailing letters containing deadly anthrax spores.<sup>41</sup> To be sure, Ivins was a U.S. government employee with access to a biosafety level (BSL)-4 lab containing some of the world's deadliest pathogens.<sup>42</sup> It is conceivable, however, that a future extremist individual or group could also obtain dangerous biological materials, whether by isolating these from infected animals or contaminated soil, stealing them from a research laboratory or bank, purchasing them from a sympathetic scientist or rogue government official, or even reverse-engineering them through gene synthesis.

Until recently, many experts had discounted the last of these possibilities as implausible, since it would require a nonstate actor to obtain the entire genome sequence of a virus and design a targeted biological weapon.<sup>43</sup> However, the diffusion of scientific knowledge and the rise of AI may warrant a reassessment.<sup>44</sup> In testimony to the U.S. Senate last year, Dario Amodei, the cofounder and chief executive officer of Anthropic, stated that AI advances may provide unskilled individuals with the ability to create large-scale biological attacks within two to three years.<sup>45</sup>

Three decades ago, Aum Shinrikyo could only inflict as much harm as nature permitted. Soon, a similar group could use AI and new gene synthesis techniques to engineer deadly pathogens far beyond evolutionary constraints, targeted at specific individuals or groups.<sup>46</sup> And unlike states, which can generally be compelled to behave rationally out of fear of exposure and retaliation, motivated bioterrorists will be harder to deter, particularly if they have a millenarian mindset. Al-Qaeda, it should be noted, researched and conducted rudimentary experiments with biological pathogens and presumably would have had few scruples in using them as weapons.<sup>47</sup> More recently, in 2018, German authorities in the city of Cologne foiled a plot by a jihadi terrorist group that had succeeded in producing ricin.<sup>48</sup> According to Lawrence Kerr, former director of pandemics and emerging threats at the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, the U.S. intelligence community at one point had identified "3,000 named apocalyptic groups around the world," any number of which might be comfortable with the annihilation of some or all human beings.<sup>49</sup>

#### **Biosafety Risks: Accidents and Unintended Consequences**

Beyond actions with intent to harm, mistakes and mishaps could bring misfortune. Genetic engineers often lack complete understanding of the function and effects of specific genes, meaning that modified organisms intentionally released into nature could have deleterious effects on humans, other species, and ecosystems. Moreover, if scientific knowledge is imperfect, scientists are even more so. Among the greatest biosafety fears is that a dangerous pathogen might accidentally escape containment, harming people, other organisms, or the environment.

Of particular concern are accidents involving gain-of-function (GOF) research, which involves changing genetic material to induce new or enhanced capabilities in microbial organisms, typically viruses.<sup>50</sup> Under controlled conditions, GOF experiments can help researchers better understand human-pathogen interactions and drug resistance, as well as prepare for future pandemics and develop countermeasures. In one 2024 study, for example, researchers at Northwestern University engineered a deadly pathogen to destroy itself from the inside out, using synthetic biology to bypass its natural defense mechanisms.<sup>51</sup> Still, the expression and impact of viral mutations and modifications can be unpredictable, varying drastically depending on its particular (lab or natural) setting.<sup>52</sup> A single genetic alteration in a virus can affect more than one trait, for example by enhancing its replication capabilities while impairing its ability to evade the immune system (or vice-versa).<sup>53</sup>

Human error could also have dire consequences in GOF research.<sup>54</sup> Lab accidents occur frequently: someone breaks a glass, rubs their eye, slips and falls, or sets the wrong temperature. In September 2016, a Washington University graduate student was alone in her BSL-3 laboratory, working to develop a vaccine to chikungunya, a mosquito-borne virus, when she accidentally pricked her finger with the needle.<sup>55</sup> She awoke a few days later with a fever, debilitating body aches, and discolored spots on her skin. Only upon diagnosis did she report the accident to the National Institutes of Health (NIH), which registered it with the hundreds of other incidents that occur annually in U.S. labs.<sup>56</sup> The stakes in this incident, involving only one person and a vector-borne illness, were minor compared to a lab accident involving a highly virulent and easily transmissible pathogen released during GOF research. The ongoing, heated debate over COVID-19's origins reflects credible concerns that the virus could have escaped from a BSL-4 lab only blocks from the wet market in Wuhan, China, where it was first documented.<sup>57</sup> Regardless of the virus's proximate origins, the episode underscores the risks posed by GOF research designed to enhance pathogen functions.

# **Closing Gaps in Global Biosecurity and Biosafety Regimes**

There is no integrated, comprehensive global framework to govern the risks posed by bioengineering. Rather, there is a nascent "regime complex," comprising a messy array of overlapping multilateral treaties, organizations, institutions, and networks, as well as multistakeholder and industry groupings.<sup>58</sup> The components of this complex include among others:

- the BWC, which prohibits the development, production, stockpiling, acquisition, and retention of microbial and other biological agents and toxins that have no peaceful purposes, as well as of related equipment and means of delivery;<sup>59</sup>
- the Australia Group, a voluntary partnership among forty-two countries (and the European Union) designed to harmonize export controls on dual-use materials and technologies to prevent the proliferation of bioweapons;<sup>60</sup>
- UN Security Council Resolution 1540 (2004), which prohibits and seeks to prevent the transfer to nonstate actors of weapons of mass destruction and related technologies;<sup>61</sup>
- the Global Health Security Initiative (2001), an informal partnership among the G7 countries and Mexico to strengthen global preparedness and response capacity for pandemic influenza and WMD, including biological weapons;<sup>62</sup>
- the Cartagena Protocol on Biosafety (2003), an addendum to the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD) governing the transnational movement of living modified organisms;<sup>63</sup>
- the Nagoya Protocol (2014) to the CBD, which promotes access to and benefit-sharing of the utilization of genetic resources;<sup>64</sup>
- the World Health Organization (WHO), which has issued recommendations and a framework for governance of human genome editing;<sup>65</sup> and
- the International Biosecurity and Biosafety Initiative for Science, a new independent organization dedicated to reducing risks associated with life sciences research, particularly misuse of DNA synthesis technology.<sup>66</sup>

The speed of biotechnology innovation is outpacing these governance efforts, however. Spectacular advances in gene editing and synthetic biology, accompanied by dramatic breakthroughs in artificial intelligence and machine learning, risk opening the door for state governments and malicious nonstate actors to create or modify deadly, naturally occurring viruses or even synthesize entirely new ones and deploy these as biological weapons. Given space constraints, the remainder of this paper does not attempt a comprehensive assessment of this entire regime complex. Rather, it focuses more narrowly on two major priorities for advancing biosecurity and biosafety: strengthening the BWC and creating guardrails to combat risks inherent in the democratization of gene-editing technology. The latter efforts should include creating more robust international arrangements to safeguard high-risk laboratories, more tightly regulating DNA synthesis screening, and preventing malevolent actors from using AI to create bioweapons.

## **Strengthening the Biological Weapons Convention**

One of humanity's signal achievements in the otherwise violent twentieth century was the negotiation of an absolute prohibition on biological weapons. The BWC, which entered into force on March 26, 1975, was the culmination of decades of diplomacy.<sup>67</sup> Half a century earlier, with the horrors of the Great War still fresh, member states of the League of Nations had approved the Geneva Protocol (1925), a short document ostensibly outlawing "the use in war of asphyxiating, poisonous or other gases, and of bacteriological methods of warfare."<sup>68</sup> Alas, as the historical recap above suggests, the protocol's impact on actual state conduct was negligible. And it took a half-century for the world to replace the protocol with something more robust.

The BWC—formally known as The Convention on the Prohibition of the Development, Production and Stockpiling of Bacteriological (Biological) and Toxin Weapons and on their Destruction—was the first multilateral treaty to outlaw an entire class of weapons. It has proven remarkably resilient. While many other international treaties, from the Genocide Convention (1951) to the Chemical Weapons Convention (1997), have been repeatedly violated over the decades, the taboo against the use of biological weapons has stuck as one of the most important and observed norms in world politics.<sup>69</sup> This is partly a reflection of the unique revulsion and opprobrium such weapons elicit. They are, in the words of the BWC itself, "repugnant to the conscience of mankind."<sup>70</sup> It is also a function of their perceived lack of military utility to date.

Unfortunately, the BWC, which turns fifty next spring, is showing its age.<sup>71</sup> Rapid technological advances and rising geopolitical tensions are eroding the foundations of this global prohibition regime by lowering the barriers to developing or acquiring such weapons and potentially altering the calculations of state and nonstate actors alike. Declining levels of trust among great powers, as well as a degraded global information environment, also increase the risk of misperceptions—as well as temptations to lodge false accusations. (In March 2022, for instance, the Kremlin sought to defend the Russian invasion of Ukraine by accusing the United States of conducting dangerous experiments in a secret network of biolabs in that country).<sup>72</sup>

In the face of these trends, the BWC is underpowered and underresourced. Let's begin with its budget and staff, which are risibly small. In 2023, the BWC's total budget amounted to just \$2.1 million—less than the average cost of a two-bedroom apartment in Manhattan.<sup>73</sup> The BWC has 183 states parties, but two-thirds of these governments pay annual dues of less than \$1,000 apiece—roughly half of what the average American spends annually on gasoline. Meanwhile, the BWC's chief oversight mechanism, the Implementation Support Unit (ISU), has only *four* permanent staff (albeit up from just three in 2022).<sup>74</sup> Given its tiny funds and few personnel, the ISU relies heavily on voluntary contributions of technical assistance from wealthier countries to help poorer ones meet their treaty commitments.

These paltry figures stand in stark contrast to the ample budgets and personnel available to the main international organizations created to control nuclear and chemical weapons. The International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), which supports peaceful uses of nuclear energy and maintains international safeguards against nuclear proliferation, boasts an operating budget of \$387 million and 2,497 professional and support staff.<sup>75</sup> Likewise, the Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons (OPCW), created in 1997 to oversee implementation of the Chemical Weapons Convention (CWC)—which like the BWC prohibits parties from developing, producing, acquiring, stockpiling, retaining, transferring, or using this entire category of weapons—has an \$83.5 million budget and a workforce of 500.<sup>76</sup> For the BWC to fulfill its mandate, the ISU's tiny budget and staff must grow.

The BWC's most crippling weakness is its lack of any legally binding verification mechanism to ensure compliance with its provisions. The ISU has no power to monitor treaty implementation by states parties. Here again, the contrast with chemical and nuclear weapons regimes is striking. The CWC contains rigorous provisions for intrusive on-site verification, permitting the OPCW to monitor chemical industries to prevent development of prohibited weapons. (In July 2023, the OPCW confirmed that the United States, the last declared possessor of such weapons, had irreversibly destroyed its stockpiles).<sup>77</sup> Moreover, under Articles IX and X of the CWC, states parties can in principle request challenge inspections of any state to investigate alleged weapons use.<sup>78</sup> Members of the OPCW inspection team have the authority to inspect any areas and to collect samples for analysis, without hindrance—a significant qualification of sovereign prerogatives.<sup>79</sup>

The verification provisions of the nuclear nonproliferation regime are also extensive. Since the entry into force in 1970 of the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons (NPT), all nonnuclear weapons states have been obliged to negotiate comprehensive safe-guards agreements with the IAEA, which has authority to monitor and inspect their nuclear facilities to verify that nuclear material is not diverted to weapons programs but used only for peaceful purposes.<sup>80</sup> Following revelations of illicit nuclear programs in North Korea and Iraq in the early 1990s, the IAEA in 1997 adopted a Model Additional Protocol, which expanded the agency's authority and capacity to investigate clandestine nuclear facilities. As of 2021, 153 countries had signed the protocol, more than 700 nuclear facilities worldwide were under safeguards, and the IAEA had conducted more than 2,000 inspections.<sup>81</sup>

In an ideal world, states parties would negotiate a similarly robust, legally binding BWC verification mechanism. In the real world, however, such a framework may prove elusive, given the democratization of access to bioscience innovations and the dual-use dilemmas associated with biotechnology, which are even more daunting than for nuclear and chemical weapons.<sup>82</sup> To begin with, the materials and techniques needed to create bioweapons are frequently the same as those used in peaceful bioscience applications, making it difficult to ascertain whether the relevant organisms and technologies are being used for good (for example, developing a new vaccine) or ill (for example, creating a more lethal pathogen). Generally speaking, it is easier to distinguish between peaceful and nonpeaceful uses of nuclear and chemical materials and related equipment.

Second, biological weapons are inherently harder to trace. The effects of man-made pathogens can resemble natural disease outbreaks, making their origins difficult to pin-point.<sup>83</sup> Such programs are also easier to conceal, because bioweapons—which consist of self-replicating organisms and can be effective in very small quantities—require far less space to produce and stockpile.<sup>84</sup> By contrast, nuclear weapons programs require extensive infrastructure and fissile materials that can be difficult for even a sovereign government to obtain, while chemical weapons programs involve the production of huge volumes of chemical agents, many of which have no legitimate purposes and thus can be banned with fewer complications.

Given these difficulties, many experts wonder whether a robust regime for monitoring and verification is even plausible.<sup>85</sup> Imagine, for example, that a newly created ISU verification team randomly selects the BSL-4 lab in Belarus for an on-site visit.<sup>86</sup> Upon inspection, they find that a team of scientists is engineering a deadly strain of tick-borne nairovirus. When the ISU interrogates the research team, the lead scientist calmly explains that they are simply studying the virus's evolution in order to create a vaccine for the lethal Crimean-Congo hemorrhagic fever.<sup>87</sup> The challenge for oversight then becomes distinguishing between bioweapons development and peaceful research grounded in legitimate public health objectives.

Lacking any real mechanisms to monitor, verify, and enforce compliance with its principles and prohibitions, the BWC today is essentially a gentleman's agreement, rather than a real bulwark against purposeful harm. As such, it risks being overwhelmed by new capabilities borne of the information technology revolution and the global proliferation of bioscience interests and applications.

#### Pathways to BWC Reform

Parties to the BWC have been seeking to strengthen the convention for three decades, with only limited success. In 1994, an ad hoc group of UN member states began talks on a legally binding additional protocol that would require enhanced transparency of national biological facilities and activities to reduce the risk of violations. Its proposed core provisions would include "mandatory declarations of dual-use activities and facilities; routine visits to

declared facilities, without specific evidence of a treaty violation; and short-notice challenge investigations, requested by a member state, of a suspect facility, an alleged use of biological weapons, or a suspicious outbreak of disease, so as to address concerns about possible non-compliance."<sup>88</sup>

As these negotiations proceeded, however, diplomats dropped the word "verification" entirely, replacing it with dozens of calls for "transparency."<sup>89</sup> Several months after taking office in January 2001, the administration of U.S. president George W. Bush rejected the draft protocol entirely and withdrew from negotiations, contending that the envisioned instrument would be ineffective in deterring determined proliferators while hampering legitimate research, facilitating commercial espionage, and undermining U.S. national sovereignty.<sup>90</sup>

More recently, prior to the last BWC review conference (RevCon) in 2022, the administration of U.S. President Joe Biden indicated willingness to reopen the question of verification, restoring some momentum to previously scuttled negotiations. "For the past two decades," U.S. delegation head Bonnie Jenkins declared, "efforts to strengthen the Convention have been treading water," even as the biological weapons threat had grown.<sup>91</sup> To help usher the BWC into the twenty-first century, she called on states parties to "establish a new expert working group to examine possible measures to strengthen implementation of the Convention, increase transparency, and enhance assurance of compliance."

Ultimately, the 2022 RevCon proved disappointing. Although the U.S.-proposed working group was established, the gathering failed to generate even rudimentary agreement on verification measures, thanks to Russian and Iranian resistance and the rule that all decisions be taken by consensus. The meeting also failed to create an international science and technology body to serve as a repository of the latest developments in the biological and life sciences, or to endorse the Chinese-supported Tianjin Biosecurity Guidelines for Codes of Conduct for Scientists.<sup>92</sup>

In lieu of a verification mechanism, BWC parties have had to make do with a set of confidence-building measures designed to reduce misperceptions and suspicions. These measures encourage states to self-report their relevant activities in response to detailed questionnaires. However, the measures remain voluntary, have a low participation rate, and fail to capture many relevant national capabilities and private sector innovations in biotechnology and bioscience.

To help correct these flaws, the Nuclear Threat Initiative (NTI)—a nonprofit global security organization working to reduce nuclear, biological, and technology threats—has proposed several constructive reforms to enhance transparency of the global biosecurity regime.<sup>93</sup> These include encouraging more detailed national assessments of evolving bioscience and biotechnology capabilities, involving a broader range of nongovernmental stakeholders in national assessment and self-reporting processes, providing the ISU with greater resources to analyze national submissions, and introducing a rigorous system of voluntary peer review. (The last of these would be analogous to peer review mechanisms created in other spheres,

such as the Enhanced Transparency Framework for the Paris Climate Agreement and the Universal Periodic Review mechanism for the UN Human Rights Council).<sup>94</sup>

Beyond increased trust and transparency, a genuine BWC verification regime will ultimately require more robust mechanisms to monitor compliance, investigate possible violations, and hold lawbreakers accountable for their actions.<sup>95</sup> At present, the BWC has no instruments of its own for these purposes, meaning that any country that suspects a violation would need to rely on complementary arrangements.<sup>96</sup> One potential framework is the UN Secretary-General's Mechanism for Investigation of Alleged Use of Chemical and Biological Weapons, comprising a roster of experts and labs, funded by a smattering of wealthy governments.<sup>97</sup> The secretary-general has activated this mechanism on three occasions with respect to alleged chemical weapons use, but never (so far) for biological weapons. Another possible instrument is the WHO, which would presumably help lead a response to any high-consequence biological event. But its comparative advantage lies in investigating naturally occurring outbreaks, rather than bioweapons use. To help fill this gap, NTI has proposed that the office of the UN secretary-general create a new Joint Assessment Mechanism for biological incidents.<sup>98</sup>

Another more ambitious option would be to create a fully-fledged international body to support the BWC, capable of rapidly deploying experts to investigate the suspected use of biological weapons. In a September 2020 address to the opening of the UN General Assembly, the president of Kazakhstan, Kassym-Jomart Tokayev, called for the establishment of an International Agency for Biological Safety (IABS), analogous to the IAEA, to support the BWC.<sup>99</sup> As formally presented to BWC states parties in August 2021, the new body would seek to create a universal multilateral export control regime consistent with Australia Group principles; "create a system of checks and guarantees" to ensure that biotechnology is "used for peaceful purposes only"; set up a UN register of scientific discoveries that might be used for military purposes; "compile and analyze annual mandatory reports/declarations" on confidence-building measures; provide technical assistance to help states detect and combat biological threats; promote common standards and regulations for biosecurity and biosafe-ty; exchange information on biological incidents; and coordinate requests for emergency assistance.<sup>100</sup>

However, in the current geopolitical environment, creating a fully-fledged intergovernmental organization like the proposed IABS would be a heavy diplomatic lift, as it would require consensus among the world's major powers, including the United States and its Western allies, on the one hand, and China and Russia, on the other. In the interim, one promising strategy for countries genuinely committed to strengthening biosecurity commitments and accountability would be to adopt a dual-track approach to international cooperation that balances participation within the universal BWC framework with more ambitious "minilateral" efforts among a like-minded coalition of nations. The United States and other Western countries are no strangers to this strategy, having frequently formed selective, high-ambition coalitions to avoid the pitfalls of encompassing UN settings that are often held hostage by recalcitrant nations and produce lowest-common-denominator outcomes.<sup>101</sup> A prominent

example is the global Financial Action Task Force, established by the United States and Western allies to combat money laundering (and subsequently terrorist financing).<sup>102</sup>

Another such entity is the International Partnership Against Impunity for the Use of Chemical Weapons, established in January 2018 by forty states and the European Union in reaction to chemical weapons use by the government of Syria and the self-proclaimed Islamic State.<sup>103</sup> Among other commitments, its adherents agree to compile and share all relevant information regarding use of chemical weapons and to designate, sanction, and where possible bring to justice governments, groups, and individuals responsible for perpetrating such crimes. One could imagine a similar minilateral entity, anchored among but not limited to Western nations, that complements and bolsters the BWC by ensuring that there are actually consequences rather than impunity for any development and use of biological weapons.<sup>104</sup>

#### Managing the Safety and Security Risks of the Biotech Revolution

Beyond complicating multilateral nonproliferation and arms control efforts, the democratization of access to cutting-edge genetic engineering technologies and the emergence of a flourishing global bioeconomy increases the risks of both catastrophic accidents and bioterrorism.<sup>105</sup> Mitigating these growing safety and security risks will ultimately require new governance arrangements at both the national and international level, including novel oversight mechanisms, regulatory institutions, and standards of conduct for private as well as public sector actors.<sup>106</sup>

At the international level, three regulatory priorities stand out: strengthening global biosafety and biosecurity standards for laboratories researching and manipulating the most dangerous pathogens to reduce the likelihood of accidents or diversion; tightening and universalizing requirements for DNA synthesis screening to make it harder for malicious actors to obtain or fabricate genetic sequences of concern; and establishing AI guardrails to prevent terrorists from exploiting machine learning to design, develop, and deploy biological weapons.

Back in 1975, when the BWC was just entering into force, a group of 140 scientists, physicians, lawyers, journalists, and government officials gathered at the Asilomar Conference Center in Pacific Grove, California, to discuss risks posed by recent breakthroughs in recombinant DNA research, which allowed for the mixing of genetic material from distinct organisms.<sup>107</sup> The meeting, organized by pioneering biochemist Paul Berg and several other leading researchers, produced a set of voluntary research principles and guidelines intended to mitigate possible biohazards.<sup>108</sup> These included containment standards for laboratory trials and prohibitions on certain high-risk experiments, such as "the cloning of recombinant DNAs from highly pathogenic organisms" as well as of "DNA containing toxin genes."<sup>109</sup> In the ensuing decades, national governments adopted diverse approaches to the oversight and regulation of biotechnology, including with respect to genetically modified organisms.<sup>110</sup> Given the relatively immature state of the field, these distinct regulatory approaches to risk were manageable (though they did create diplomatic headaches, even among erstwhile allies).<sup>111</sup> Today, as the pace of biotechnology innovation accelerates and barriers to entry continue to fall, the limitations of these ad hoc, uncoordinated approaches are becoming more apparent.

At the time of Asilomar, scientists still faced significant scientific, technological, and financial hurdles to manipulating genetic material. Those impediments, as noted, have shrunk. The dissemination of gene-editing techniques, the growing availability of genetic sequences and other experimental materials, and the increased availability of sophisticated computing, engineering, and robotics capabilities have vastly increased the number of people who have access to once-specialized knowledge, restricted material, and know-how—potentially allowing groups or even individuals to create new pathogens or resurrect old ones of high lethality, such as the variola (smallpox) virus or the 1918 influenza virus. In other words, the genie is out of the bottle.<sup>112</sup>

The democratization of biotechnology is evident in the rise of a do-it-yourself (DIY) community of genetic engineering enthusiasts and biohackers who employ gene-editing techniques to reengineer DNA outside of traditional laboratory settings.<sup>113</sup> While the vast majority of such activities are benign, the rise of "nonconventional genetic experimentation" has understandably raised biosecurity and biosafety concerns.<sup>114</sup> How long, one wonders, before the teenager next door is in his basement experimenting with the next lethal pathogen like smallpox, using a DIY CRISPR gene-editing kit he got online for just \$179?<sup>115</sup>

Thankfully, creating and deploying deadly viruses remains beyond the reach of the vast majority of amateur genetic engineers. Accomplishing such a feat would require access to specific genetic material, specialized scientific knowledge and technical skills to manipulate and create the desired pathogen, and possession of high-end equipment and financial and other resources to be able to weaponize and deliver it.<sup>116</sup> Still, these hurdles seem destined to fall, thanks in part to AI. Already, some amateur enthusiasts have succeeded in synthesizing dangerous viruses.<sup>117</sup> Discouraging such risky activities will require new legal frameworks and stronger self-policing within the growing community of genetic engineers. One promising model for the latter is iGEM, an independent, nonprofit organization that encourages young scientists to experiment with synthetic biology in responsible ways.<sup>118</sup>

Meanwhile, the global bioeconomy has exploded, presenting enormous opportunities but also potential risks. In 2023, the value of the worldwide biotechnology market exceeded \$1.45 trillion; by 2032, its valuation could more than triple to \$4.5 trillion.<sup>119</sup> Governments have taken notice. In the United States, both the administrations of Biden and former president Donald Trump hosted major summits on the bioeconomy, touting the transformative potential of biotech and biomanufacturing innovations across an array of economic sectors and activities, including promising applications in health, agriculture, bioremediation,

manufacturing, materials science, energy production, and more.<sup>120</sup> In September 2022, Biden signed an Executive Order on Advancing Biotechnology and Biomanufacturing Innovation, envisioning massive investments in "foundational scientific capabilities" and other steps to ensure that the United States dominates and shapes the rules of the emerging bioeconomy.<sup>121</sup> An important (if unspoken) motivation for U.S. policy is to outcompete the People's Republic of China, which is also investing heavily in this sector. Beyond economic competitiveness concerns, many U.S. national security officials worry that Beijing views biology as a new domain of warfare.<sup>122</sup> This suspicion—whether warranted or not—is exacerbated by China's lack of transparency.

A dilemma for the United States and other like-minded countries is to create governance frameworks that strike the right risk-management balance, allowing biotechnology research and private sector innovation to thrive and deliver positive applications while minimizing the safety and security vulnerabilities inherent in the dispersal of such powerful new tools. This quandary is front and center in Biden's 2022 Executive Order, which envisions harnessing AI and other computing tools to seize new biotechnology opportunities and bring innovative products to market. "We need to develop genetic engineering technologies and techniques to be able to write circuitry for cells and predictably program biology in the same way we write software and program computers," the president writes.<sup>123</sup> At the same time, he acknowledges, "We must take concrete steps to reduce biological risks associated with advances in biotechnology," by investing in biosafety and biosecurity as well as promoting "ethical and responsible uses" that are congruent with "the public good" and "consistent with respect for human rights."

Sharpening this dilemma is an inherent tension between the responsibilities of national authorities and the economic incentives of private corporations. National authorities, of course, have a fundamental obligation to advance the public interest by safeguarding the safety, security, and well-being of citizens. Corporations, by contrast, are self-interested entities motivated by profit; as such, they have a very different risk calculus than governments and prefer self-policing over regulatory burdens. Similar dynamics, of course, are visible in ongoing domestic U.S. debates over the nature of AI risks—and how to manage these.<sup>124</sup>

Over the past quarter century, the United States has taken important domestic steps to address emerging biosecurity and biosafety risks at home.<sup>125</sup> In the wake of the high-profile anthrax attacks of September 2001, Congress passed the Public Health Security and Bioterrorism Preparedness and Response Act of 2002, directing the Secretary of Health and Human Services (HHS) to establish, maintain, and periodically update a list of so-called "select agents," or biological agents and toxins with a "potential to pose a severe threat to public health and safety."<sup>126</sup> The resulting U.S. Federal Select Agent Program placed stringent safeguards and security measures on the possession, use, or transfer of these materials, and the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention created a federal registry requiring all workers at facilities in possession of select agents to state their holdings and undergo background checks.<sup>127</sup> In 2005, the Bush administration created a National Science Advisory Board for Biosecurity, a twenty-five member panel of experts reporting to the Secretary of HHS designed to assess the dual-use risks of federally funded biotechnology research.<sup>128</sup> A decade later, following the publication of controversial experiments to increase the transmissibility of avian influenza, HHS increased its oversight of GOF experiments involving genetic manipulation and modification to alter the virulence, transmissibility, or functioning of pathogens.<sup>129</sup> The U.S. government has also published a set of guiding principles to ensure "institutional compliance with biosafety, biocontainment, and laboratory biosecurity regulations and guidelines."<sup>130</sup>

While such security and safety concerns persist, there is also a growing and noteworthy conviction among U.S. politicians and policymakers—presumably driven by a combination of competitiveness concerns, geopolitical calculations, and private sector lobbying—that such risks must be managed in a way that promotes rather than squelches U.S.-led scientific innovation. This ethos permeates the 2022 National Biodefense Strategy, but it is especially noteworthy in the work of the National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology, established by Congress as part of the National Defense Authorization Act of 2022.<sup>131</sup> The commission's broad remit includes analyzing trends in biotech innovation and investment, assessing a range of associated security risks, and proposing strategies to ensure that the United States dominates cutting-edge biotechnology.

The commission is slated to submit its final report to Congress in December 2024. Its interim report, published in January 2024, offers a rosy assessment of the field, arguing that "new biotechnologies . . . paint an exciting picture for the future."<sup>132</sup> At the same time, the commission recognizes that maintaining U.S. biotechnology leadership and achieving U.S. national security goals cannot be achieved by unilateral means alone and that existing international oversight mechanisms are incommensurate with growing biosecurity and biosafety risks from gene editing and synthetic biology. Accordingly, the commissioners endorse "international engagement and collaboration with friends, allies and likeminded countries;" multilateral efforts to harmonize diverse national approaches to safety and security; the promotion of "international norms and standards for biotechnology that align with U.S. values and ethics;" and the bolstering of global supply chains for biotechnology and biomanufacturing.

When it comes to malevolent use, the commission strikes an optimistic note, suggesting that "emerging technologies may themselves provide the technical capabilities to preempt, detect, and mitigate misuse concerns."<sup>133</sup> For example, new approaches to "wastewater surveillance could help with early detection of biological threats."<sup>134</sup> This presumption—that biotechnology itself will allow authorities to anticipate and counter the biosecurity and biosafety risks created by its misuse—is widespread among biotechnologists, and understandably so. After all, any effective response to the deployment of an engineered pathogen will inevitably require at least three types of medical countermeasures in which biotechnology is front and center, namely "detection via diagnostics, treatment via therapeutics, and prevention through vaccines."<sup>135</sup>

However, a prudent approach to managing the risks of the bioengineering revolution must rest on more than techno-optimism. It should also entail reducing some obvious vulnerabilities created by the diffusion of gene editing and synthetic biology to private, nonstate actors. This approach will necessarily be very different from conventional nonproliferation efforts based on "guns, gates, and guards," notes Gigi Kwik Gronvall of Johns Hopkins University.<sup>136</sup> "It is not possible to wall off biotechnologies to prevent their misuse or to hold information related to biotechnology secret."<sup>137</sup> Mitigating dual-use risks will require sovereign nations to adopt multilayered, multistakeholder governance frameworks that integrate the public sector, private industry, and academic research units—and to launch multilateral efforts to harmonize the disparate domestic approaches they adopt to govern their biotech sectors and laboratories.

Achieving such global cooperation will be difficult. As participants in a 2020 NTI global bio-incident simulation concluded, "the international community lacks a shared view—or a set of norms—about how to determine whether dual-use bioscience research and devel-opment activities should move forward, how to weigh perceived benefits against potential safety or security risks, and how to mitigate risks if the work proceeds."<sup>138</sup> To cite just one example, nations currently exhibit varying levels of tolerance for GOF research—a field of inquiry that may help the development of medical countermeasures against known pathogens but could also create dangers, particularly if pathogens under experiment escape containment. Complicating matters, existing national-level regulatory frameworks to govern dual-use research across companies, government labs, and academic institutions tend to be fragmentary, reducing the coherence of domestic (to say nothing of international) governance.

Notwithstanding these obstacles to international coordination, national governments can and should take three near-term steps to improve global cooperation to reduce the potentially catastrophic risks of the biotechnology revolution.

**Strengthen and harmonize biosafety and biosecurity standards for labs.** Globally, the number of laboratories where scientists study deadly human and animal diseases is growing quickly.<sup>139</sup> According to the war studies department of Kings College London, as of 2023, there were fifty-one BSL-4 labs worldwide—double the number a decade ago—spread across twenty-seven countries.<sup>140</sup> Another three were under construction and fifteen more were planned, mostly in Asian nations such as India and the Philippines. In such facilities, scientists work with lethal contagious pathogens and toxic agents with a high risk of aerosol transmission and against which there are no effective vaccines or therapies. More than 60 percent of these facilities are government-run public health institutions, and three-quarters are in urban settings, raising concerns about epidemic risk should any pathogen escape containment. In addition, the world has another fifty-seven operating "BSL-3+" labs, particularly in Europe, where scientists also study highly pathogenic viruses such as avian influenza.

Unfortunately, current measures to address the biosafety and biosecurity risks of such research appear to be uneven. According to the Kings College study, twenty-one out of

twenty-seven countries with BSL-4 labs score high on biosafety governance (with four nations—India, Côte D'Ivoire, Gabon, and Saudi Arabia—scoring very low).<sup>141</sup> By contrast, only twelve out of twenty-seven countries with BSL-4 labs score high on biosecurity. Most alarmingly, only *one* country out of twenty-seven, Canada, scores high on dual-use research governance, as measured by the existence of statutory legislation regarding oversight of research involving dangerous pathogens of pandemic potential. As the authors conclude, "the post-COVID building boom in BSL-4 labs is so far not matched by accompanying biorisk management policies." More generally, observes Lawrence Kerr, while there is growing appreciation that the world needs stronger standards for BSL-3 and BSL-4 labs, "We don't actually have any entity that is now responsible for those types of norms globally," nor any agreement as to where the locus of those standards should be.<sup>142</sup> Kerr asks the question on everyone's mind: "Does it reside at the United Nations? Is it something that's within the remit of the World Health Organization?"

An ideal long-term solution for plugging this gap would be for parties to the BWC to negotiate the creation of a fully-fledged international agency to support the convention, analogous to the IAEA or the OPCW, with the authority to inspect existing BSL-4 and BSL-3+ facilities to ensure that they implement adequate biosafety and biosecurity safeguards. Given the aforementioned diplomatic obstacles to creating such an agency, however, the international community will likely need to look elsewhere in the near and medium term when it comes to reducing lab-related biorisks. One option would be to leverage the convening and standard-setting functions of WHO, which in 2022 released a Global Guidance Framework for the Responsible Use of the Life Sciences: Mitigating Biorisks and Governing Dual-Use Research, and which maintains a network of regional offices.<sup>143</sup> The WHO's combination of normative leadership and on-the-ground presence leaves it well-positioned to foster the emergence of a global biorisk management network, including encouraging peer reviews of national laboratories.<sup>144</sup> The organization is no stranger to this general role, having long hosted the Advisory Committee for Variola Virus Research, created by the World Health Assembly in 1999 to oversee research using the live virus that causes smallpox and to conduct biosafety and biosecurity inspections of the two repository sites in Russia and the United States.145

In combination with these universal multilateral efforts, the United States and other like-minded governments can pursue narrower minilateral approaches to encourage high laboratory standards.<sup>146</sup> As noted earlier, such arrangements can allow participants to move faster and avoid spoiler dynamics and lowest-common-denominator outcomes, while advancing higher standards to which other countries can gradually subscribe. The Financial Action Task Force, for instance, began as a G7 initiative but has since seen its distinctions between "cooperating and non-cooperating" jurisdictions become a de facto global standard.<sup>147</sup> One could imagine a similar coalitional framework to promote high standards for biolabs, classifying jurisdictions according to how their facilities rank on particular criteria, such as the biorisk management standards for labs set in 2019 by the International Organization for Standardization (ISO 35001).<sup>148</sup>

**Bolster and universalize standards for DNA synthesis screening.** A second priority for managing risk in the burgeoning bioeconomy is to create robust frameworks for DNA synthesis screening to make it more difficult for would-be bioterrorists to create dangerous pathogens in labs.<sup>149</sup> In recent years, benchtop DNA synthesis devices have become important tools for legitimate biotechnology research, including in the fields of cancer, cell biology, and infectious disease. In the wrong hands, however, these devices could also be used to engineer lethal pathogens with pandemic potential. Although the United States maintains stringent regulations and export controls on labs that work with sixty-eight dangerous microbes and toxins designated as "select agents," DNA synthesis devices can in principle allow scientists to assemble and reproduce such pathogens in laboratory settings.

With an eye to reducing this risk, NTI and the World Economic Forum (WEF) in January 2020 proposed "a new common global mechanism" that would help corporations that provide customers with nucleic acids "screen DNA orders—to ensure that the building blocks of dangerous pathogens don't fall into the hands of malicious actors."<sup>150</sup> Most companies that supply such materials already screen synthetic gene orders, as participants of the (now thirty-odd member) International Gene Synthesis Consortium, founded in 2009.<sup>151</sup> The NTI-WEF initiative would strengthen and universalize this practice.

The proposal has garnered significant support, not least in the United States. In October 2023, HHS issued new guidance to companies that provide synthetic nucleic acids.<sup>152</sup> Beyond reaffirming that suppliers should check customer requests against the U.S. list of "select agents," it calls for enhanced screening "to encompass all sequences that are recognized to contribute to pathogenicity or toxicity as information regarding these sequences and their verified functions and improved screening methods become available." The guidance also advises manufacturers of benchtop devices capable of synthesizing "sequences of concern" (SOCs) to distribute these only to "customers whose legitimacy has been verified" and to "implement mechanisms to track legitimate use of their equipment." Building on this guidance, the White House on April 29, 2024, released a new Framework for Nucleic Acid Synthesis Screening. It mandates that "recipients of federal R&D funds . . . procure synthetic nucleic acids only from providers that implement these best practices."153 The framework further directs the National Institute of Standards and Technology to work with industry and other stakeholders "to refine best practices "for effective nucleic acid synthesis procurement screening," particularly of SOCs. Providers and manufacturers are also instructed to adopt know-your-customer practices and to report potentially illegitimate purchase orders of SOCs or of benchtop synthesis equipment.

These are welcome developments, creating strong financial incentives for companies who do business with the U.S. federal government to comply with federal guidelines.<sup>154</sup> Still, important gaps remain. Most obviously, the new guidelines create new obligations only for DNA providers and synthesis machine manufacturers engaged with the U.S. government. It will take an act of Congress to codify into law best practices for all DNA synthesis screening, as well as common standards for hardware and software safeguards for DNA synthesizers.

Second, as the National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology notes, "There is no universal consensus on the set of sequences that merit concern, beyond those known to code for certain pathogens."<sup>155</sup> The advent of AI complicates this dilemma by raising the possibility that nefarious actors could use machine learning tools to design entirely novel DNA sequences that screeners have (by definition) never seen but are nevertheless dangerous.

Third, at the global level, there is no comprehensive multilateral effort afoot to create a worldwide regime for DNA synthesis screening. This provides an opening for bad actors to engage in regulatory arbitrage by evading high-standard jurisdictions such as the United States and seeking out countries where screening requirements are weak or nonexistent.

In an effort to begin closing this gap, at the February 2024 Munich Security Conference, NTI launched the International Biosecurity and Biosafety Initiative for Science (IBBIS), an independent organization headquartered in Geneva dedicated to reducing risks from bioscience research, with an initial focus on "prevent[ing] the misuse of DNA synthesis technology."<sup>156</sup> As a centerpiece of that effort, IBBIS is developing "an international Common Mechanism for DNA synthesis screening," an open-source software tool that helps providers of DNA and RNA ensure that the material and technology they provide is not exploited for malevolent purposes.<sup>157</sup> While IBBIS is a welcome institutional development, global biosecurity and biosafety will ultimately depend on a robust multilateral governance framework for DNA synthesis screening that complements the initiative's work.

**Establish AI guardrails to reduce the risks of bioterrorism.** The revolution in gene editing is not occurring in a vacuum, but rather alongside accelerating advances in artificial intelligence. Among national security professionals and some technologists, there is growing anxiety that AI may dramatically lower the threshold for malicious actors to construct destructive biological weapons.<sup>158</sup> Armed with machine learning technologies, complex algorithms, and massive computing power, terrorists could in principle increase the virulence of existing pathogens and develop blueprints for entirely novel ones that are more infectious, transmissible, and even targeted at the genetic makeup of specific individuals or human groups, as well as of plants, animals, and other organisms. To be effective, any oversight framework for bioengineering will thus need to address the convergence of these two suites of technologies.

The relevant time horizon for this growing artificial intelligence and biotechnology (AIxBio) threat remains a matter of debate. In January 2024, the RAND Corporation published the results of a red team study, in which investigators posing as "malign nonstate actors" attempted to use advanced AI models to plan a biological attack. The team concluded that "biological weapon attack planning currently lies beyond the capability frontier of LLMs [large language models]."<sup>159</sup> The same month, an internal study by OpenAI reached a similarly reassuring conclusion: "In an evaluation involving both biology experts and students, we found that GPT-4 provides at most a mild uplift in biological threat creation accuracy," compared to what is readily available on the internet.<sup>160</sup>

Skeptics have challenged these optimistic (and, in the case of OpenAI, arguably self-serving) assessments.<sup>161</sup> But regardless of *current* capabilities, the seemingly inexorable advance and dispersion of AI and bioengineering technologies suggests that malicious actors may well obtain the capabilities to design, develop, and deploy sophisticated and destructive bioweapons in the near future.<sup>162</sup>

When discussing the risks of AIxBio convergence, it is worth distinguishing between two types of AI tools, which could in principle be used separately or in combination.<sup>163</sup> The first type comprises LLMs such as ChatGPT, which could help individuals or groups obtain specialized scientific information and data, make biologically relevant predictions, or conduct simulations that aid in the creation of a virulent biological agent.<sup>164</sup> Under this scenario, chatbots could help nefarious actors design the next pandemic pathogen or targeted bioweapon.<sup>165</sup>

The second less familiar AIxBio pathway would be for a malevolent actor with significant scientific training to employ not a natural language chatbot but rather an AI-enabled biological design tool such as GSM3 "to more effectively generate new pathogen designs, develop synthetic DNA strands that subvert screening guardrails, or improve the efficiency of bioweapon production."<sup>166</sup> As generative biology applications become commonplace, the world will indeed have entered a ChatGPT moment for bioengineering. Already, well-intentioned scientists have used AI "to simulate chemicals with increased toxicity and to design algorithms for pharmaceuticals that could also be used as biochemical weapons to disrupt diverse bodily functions."<sup>167</sup>

A logical first step to reduce these biosecurity and biosafety risks would be to encourage leading AI technology firms to embrace industry-wide guardrails that prevent or at least complicate this scenario. In summer 2023, the White House secured voluntary commitments from fifteen leading AI companies to test and red-team their systems prior to release to guard against major sources of misuse and risk, including related to biosecurity.<sup>168</sup> Not long after, G7 governments meeting in Hiroshima, Japan, in October 2023, adopted an International Code of Conduct for Organizations Developing Advanced AI Systems. This voluntary guidance calls on all relevant corporations and organizations to identify, evaluate, and mitigate a wide range of dangers, chief among them "chemical, biological, radiological, and nuclear risks, such as the ways in which advanced AI systems can lower barriers to entry, including for nonstate actors, for weapons development, design, acquisition, or use."<sup>169</sup>

Holden Karnofsky of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace has proposed that AI model developers adopt voluntary, "if-then" limitations in testing their most powerful AI models before release to prevent those models from crossing unacceptable redlines.<sup>170</sup> No AI, he rightly notes, should permit users to obtain step-by step instructions for creating a weapon of mass destruction, whether a functioning nuclear device or a virulent pathogen. In principle, if-then commitments would require developers to ensure that if an AI develops dangerous capabilities, specific trip wires and risk mitigation procedures are in place to reduce or eliminate the associated dangers. As of summer 2024, sixteen leading

AI companies had announced their intent to establish specific redlines and related if-then commitments ahead of the Paris AI Summit in February 2025.

In principle, an industry-wide commitment to redlines and if-then commitments could begin to reduce the risk posed by AIxBio convergence, at least with respect to LLMs. The caveat to this is that voluntary redlines are not necessarily transparent, accountable, or enforceable. This is disturbing, giving indications that the leaders of some technology companies—including OpenAI—appear to be running roughshod over their safety teams, suggesting that voluntary commitments will easily be trampled if profit is at stake.<sup>171</sup>

Beyond the issue of model safety, technology companies need to devote more attention both upstream and downstream to ensure that AIxBio convergence does not unwittingly create biosecurity and biosafety risks. Upstream, they need to protect and secure biological data that could be used to build a biological design tool. Downstream, companies must commit to stringent postrelease monitoring and enforcement of their own platforms to identify and stop dangerous uses—a practice that remains uneven today.<sup>172</sup>

Self-regulation, however, should only be the beginning. Public authorities in the United States will need to ramp up their tentative regulatory efforts to mitigate the risks of genetic engineering and synthetic biology. The White House Executive Order on AI, released on October 30, 2023, mandates that companies report to the government when developing models above a certain threshold.<sup>173</sup> (Significantly, that threshold is three orders of magnitude *lower* for models trained on biological data). Meanwhile, U.S. state governments, led by California, are debating imposing their own regulations. In late August 2024, the California State Assembly and Senate overwhelmingly passed a sweeping AI safety bill, (SB-1047), over the ferocious resistance of many Silicon Valley firms. If signed into law, it would have made technology companies legally liable for "critical harms," explicitly including mass-casualty biological events.<sup>174</sup> Governor Gavin Newsom ultimately vetoed the legislation, arguing that it would have placed onerous burdens on the state's leading AI companies.<sup>175</sup> The episode is surely only the opening salvo in a looming regulatory battle.

More fundamentally, national governments will need to develop—and ideally harmonize at the multilateral level—strategies to mitigate the dangers of the AIxBio era. The United States has already taken tentative steps in this direction. In April 2024, the U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS) released a major report on reducing risks at the intersection of AI and weapons of mass destruction.<sup>176</sup> Among other recommendations, the report endorses (1) more detailed federal guidance to private actors on the public release of source codes and model weights for biologically focused AI models and design tools, (2) limits on access to sensitive biological data from publicly accessible databases, (3) know-your-customer provisions for companies providing nucleic acid synthesis, and (4) the identification of "chokepoints" to mitigate or contain biological risks along the "digital-to-physical frontier." The report also advocates greater engagement with foreign governments, international organizations, industry, civil society organizations, and other stakeholders to develop common "approaches, principles, and frameworks to manage AI risks." Finally, the DHS report emphasizes the need to develop tailored AI tools to mitigate the very risks that AIxBio convergence has unleashed, including when it comes to identifying, deterring, and interdicting malevolent actors; detecting anomalous disease outbreaks; designing, developing, and deploying vaccines and other medical countermeasures against novel pathogens; and monitoring state and nonstate compliance with international agreements.<sup>177</sup> Such a "defensive" use of AI to counter biological risks is already underway, albeit in a piecemeal fashion, as evident in the new partnership between Moderna and OpenAI to advance mRNA medicine.<sup>178</sup>

#### Conclusion

Next year will mark a half a century since the BWC's entry into force and the convening of the Asilomar conference—two historic milestones in humanity's ongoing efforts to address the dual-use risks posed by biotechnology. Fifty years on, dramatic advances in gene editing and synthetic biology, turbocharged by parallel advances in AI, have transformed the bios-ecurity and biosafety landscape. On the positive side, breakthroughs in bioscience, engineering, and machine learning are making it possible to program the building blocks of life, resulting in an ever-growing list of innovative applications that promise to better the human condition. More negatively, the democratization of bioengineering capabilities has lowered the barriers to entry for malevolent state and nonstate actors seeking to develop and deploy targeted bioweapons and has increased the risk of unintentional, catastrophic accidents.

The daunting task for policymakers in the United States and abroad is to establish new governance frameworks that will allow humanity to reap the benefits of this scientific innovation and the growing bioeconomy, while also protecting itself from bioweapons, bioterrorism, and bio-accidents. Unfortunately, the pace of scientific advancement is outstripping existing governance arrangements, creating significant biosecurity and biosafety vulnerabilities that threaten to overwhelm the benefits of the bioengineering revolution.

Mitigating the dual-use risks of gene editing and synthetic biology will require important institutional reforms at both the national and international level. One obvious priority is bolstering and supplementing the underpowered BWC, which despite its shortcomings remains the institutional centerpiece and normative heart of the multilateral regime complex for countering biological weapons. Besides dramatically expanding the budget and staff of its ISU, states parties must continue efforts to negotiate new monitoring and verification provisions under the BWC.

It goes without saying that the current geopolitical climate is hardly conducive to such a diplomatic breakthrough, much less the creation of a fully-fledged intergovernmental organization analogous to the IAEA or OPCW. Accordingly, governments should also pursue more modest, parallel efforts to enhance the transparency of the global biosecurity regime, including through (among other steps) the introduction of a rigorous system of peer review and greater reliance on the office of the UN secretary-general to investigate and assess alleged possession or use of biological weapons. Finally, the United States and like-minded governments should adopt a two-track approach to biological security, complementing their participation in the encompassing BWC framework with the pursuit of more ambitious goals within a narrower minilateral coalition of governments anchored among but not limited to Western nations. The history of global governance testifies to the potential of high-ambition coalitions to establish principles and norms that subsequently become embedded as international standards.

Simultaneously, national authorities must take steps both individually and collectively to address the growing bioterror and biosafety risks inherent in the democratization of cutting-edge gene-editing technology, without undermining the dynamism of the surging bioeconomy and the many positive commercial applications that it promises to deliver. Three priorities are front and center. First, to reduce the prospect of accidents and diversion, governments must tighten safety and security safeguards at research laboratories where scientists are conducting work on the planet's most dangerous pathogens. Second, to ensure that sequences of concern are not unintentionally provided to bioterrorists, they must work with the private sector to create more robust DNA synthesis screening procedures. The ultimate goal should be to create a comprehensive, multilateral regime to prevent the misuse of DNA synthesis technology, building on the IBBIS model. Finally, authorities must work with private corporations to create guardrails that prevent malicious actors from exploiting AI, including biological design tools, to create and use biological weapons. Beyond encouraging corporate self-policing and deploying economic incentives to influence behavior, national governments will likely need to impose mandates to ensure that private companies act in the public interest.

## **About the Authors**

**Stewart Patrick** is senior fellow and director of the Global Order and Institutions Program at the Carnegie Endowment for international Peace.

**Josie Barton** is a senior majoring in international relations at Stanford University and a former intern in Carnegie's Global Order and Institutions Program.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to the David and Lucile Packard Foundation for its generous financial support to the Carnegie Endowment, which made this research possible. Gratitude also goes to Jon Bateman, George Perkovich, and Erica Hogan for their comments on earlier drafts of this paper. The authors also benefitted from conversations with Tino Cuéllar, Drew Endy, Harvey Fineberg, Peggy Hamburg, Megan Palmer, and Jaime Yassif. The views expressed herein are the authors' alone.

### **Notes**

- 1 Thomas B. Edsall, "Will A.I. Be a Creator or a Destroyer of Worlds?," New York Times, June 5, 2024, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2024/06/05/opinion/will-ai-be-a-creator-or-a-destroyer-of-worlds.html</u>; Mustafa Suleyman, "How the AI Revolution Will Reshape the World," *TIME*, September 1, 2023, <u>https://time.com/6310115/ai-revolution-reshape-the-world/</u>; Kristalina Georgieva, "AI Will Transform the Global Economy. Let's Make Sure It Benefits Humanity," *IMF* (blog), January 14, 2024, <u>https://www.imf.org/en/Blogs/Articles/2024/01/14/ai-will-transform-the-global-economy-lets-make-sure-it-benefits-humanity;</u> and Jordan Valinksy, "Bill Gates Explains How AI Will Change Our Lives in 5 Years," CNN Business, January 16, 2024, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2024/01/16/tech/bill-gates-ai-gps-interview/index.html.</u>
- 2 Eric Schmidt, "TIME: We Need to Be Ready for Biotech's ChatGPT Moment," BioHealth Innovation, April 16, 2024, <u>https://www.biohealthinnovation.org/biohealth-news/17-news/14945-time-we-need-to-be-ready-for-biotech-s-chatgpt-moment</u>.
- 3 Roger Brent, T. Greg McKelveny, Jr., and Jason Matheny, "How Synthetic Biology Could Destabilize the World." *Foreign Affairs*, (September/October 2024), <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/world/new-bio-weapons-covid-biology</u>. Miriam Fernandez, "Artificial Intelligence Powering Synthetic Biology: The Fundamentals," S&P Global, June 25, 2024, <u>https://www.spglobal.com/en/research-insights/special-reports/artificial-intelligence-powering-synthetic-biology-the-fundamentals</u>.
- 4 Antoine de Bengy Puyvallée and Sonja Kittelsen, "Disease Knows No Borders': Pandemics and the Politics of Global Health Security," *Pandemics, Publics, and Politics (2018): 59–73,* <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-2802-2\_5</u>; Stewart M. Patrick, "The Wuhan Coronavirus Poses Three Tests for Global Public Health," *World Politics Review (blog), February 3, 2020,* <u>https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/the-wuhan-coronavirus-poses-three-tests-for-global-public-health/; and</u> "National Biodefense Strategy and Implementation Plan for Countering Biological Threats, Enhancing Pandemic Preparedness, and Achieving Global Health Security," White House, October 2022, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/National-Biodefense-Strategy-and-Implementation-Plan-Final.pdf.</u>
- 5 "The Independent Panel for Pandemic Preparedness and Response," The Independent Panel for Pandemic Preparedness and Response, June 18, 2024, <u>https://theindependentpanel.org/</u>; and Thomas J. Bollyky and Stewart M. Patrick, "Improving Pandemic Preparedness: Lessons From COVID-19," Council on Foreign Relations, October 2022, <u>https://www.cfr.org/report/pandemic-preparedness-lessons-COVID-19/</u>.

- 6 "Global Preparedness Monitoring Board," accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.gpmb.org;</u> "World Health Assembly Agreement Reached on Wide-Ranging, Decisive Package of Amendments to Improve the International Health Regulations," World Health Organization, June 1, 2024, <u>https://www.who.int/</u> <u>news/item/01-06-2024-world-health-assembly-agreement-reached-on-wide-ranging--decisive-package-of-</u> <u>amendments-to-improve-the-international-health-regulations--and-sets-date-for-finalizing-negotiations-on-</u> <u>a-proposed-pandemic-agreement;</u> "The Pandemic Fund," World Bank, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https:// fiftrustee.worldbank.org/en/about/unit/dfi/fiftrustee/fund-detail/pppr;</u> and Jon Cohen, "Negotiations on Global Plan to Fight Pandemics End without a Deal," *Science* 384, no. 6700 (2024), <u>https://www.science.org/content/article/negotiations-global-plan-fight-pandemics-end-without-deal.</u>
- 7 Irina Gostimskaya, "CRISPR–Cas9: A History of Its Discovery and Ethical Considerations of Its Use in Genome Editing," *Biochemistry* (Moscow) 87, no. 8 (2022): 777–88, <u>https://doi.org/10.1134/ S0006297922080090.</u>
- 8 Heidi Ledford and Ewen Callaway, "Pioneers of Revolutionary CRISPR Gene Editing Win Chemistry Nobel," *Nature* 586, no. 7829 (2020): 346–47, <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-020-02765-9</u>; and Shengfu Shen, Tiing Jen Loh, Hongling Shen, Xuexiu Zheng, and Haihong Shen, "CRISPR as a Strong Gene Editing Tool," *BMB Reports* 50, no. 1 (2017): 20–24, <u>https://doi.org/10.5483/BMBRep.2017.50.1.128</u>.
- 9 Cassandra Willyard, "Gene Editing Had a Banner Year in 2023," *MIT Technology Review*, December 23, 2023, <u>https://www.technologyreview.com/2023/12/22/1085809/gene-editing-had-a-banner-year-in-2023/.</u>
- 10 Aaron Klug, "The Discovery of Zinc Fingers and Their Development for Practical Applications in Gene Regulation and Genome Manipulation," *Quarterly Reviews of Biophysics* 43, no. 1 (2010): 1–21, <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033583510000089</u>; and Jingyue Jia, Yongxin Jin, Ting Bian, Donghai Wu, Lijun Yang, Naohiro Terada, Weihui Wu, and Shouguang Jin, "Bacterial Delivery of TALEN Proteins for Human Genome Editing," *PLoS ONE* 9, no. 3 (2014): e91547, <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0091547</u>.
- 11 Hanae Armitage, "Fastest DNA Sequencing Technique Helps Undiagnosed Patients Find Answers in Mere Hours," Stanford Medicine News Center, January 12, 2022, <u>http://med.stanford.edu/news/all-news/2022/01/dna-sequencing-technique.html</u>.
- 12 Ethan Bier, "Gene Drives Gaining Speed," *Nature Reviews Genetics* 23, no. 1 (2022): 5–22, <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41576-021-00386-0</u>.
- 13 Kate Whiting and Kateryna Gordiychuk, "What Is a Genome and Why Is Mapping It So Valuable? An Expert Explains," World Economic Forum, September 6, 2023, <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2023/09/human-genome-project-science/</u>; and "Human Genome Project," National Human Genome Research Institute, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.genome.gov/about-genomics/educational-resources/fact-sheets/human-genome-project.</u>
- 14 "Human Genome Project"; and "Moore's Law," Intel, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.intel.com/</u> <u>content/www/us/en/newsroom/resources/moores-law.html</u>.
- 15 Fernandez, "Artificial Intelligence Powering Synthetic Biology."
- 16 "Ginkgo Bioworks and Google Cloud Partner to Build Next Generation AI Platform for Biological Engineering and Biosecurity," PR Newswire, August 29, 2023, <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/ginkgo-bioworks-and-google-cloud-partner-to-build-next-generation-ai-platform-for-biological-engineering-and-biosecurity-301912283.html.</u>
- 17 Britney Nguyen, "Former Meta Scientists Unveiled an AI Model That Can Generate New Proteins," *Quartz* (blog), July 9, 2024, <u>https://qz.com/ex-meta-ai-model-generate-protein-evolutionary-scale-1851582445</u>.
- 18 Ewen Callaway, "Ex-Meta Scientists Debut Gigantic AI Protein Design Model," *Nature*, July 8, 2024, https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-024-02214-x.
- 19 Michael Chui, Matthias Evers, and Alice Zheng, "How the Bio Revolution Could Transform the Competitive Landscape," McKinsey Digital, May 7, 2020, <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/</u><u>mckinsey-digital/our-insights/how-the-bio-revolution-could-transform-the-competitive-landscape;</u> and Abhinav Chugh, "How Can Technological Advancements in Synthetic Biology Benefit Everyone? An Expert Explains," World Economic Forum, November 24, 2021, <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2021/11/</u> <u>synthetic-biology-can-benefit-all-expert-explains-how/</u>.

- 20 Shannon Osaka and Emily Wright, "Scientists May Have Found a Radical Solution for Making Your Hamburger Less Bad for the Planet," *Washington Post*, August 25, 2024, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/</u> <u>climate-solutions/interactive/2024/cows-methane-emissions-gene-editing-microbiome/</u>.
- 21 David Gillum et al., "Biotech Promises Miracles. But the Risks Call for More Oversight," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists (blog), August 31, 2023, <u>https://thebulletin.org/2023/08/biotech-promises-miracles-but-the-risks-call-for-more-oversight/</u>
- 22 Seumas Miller and Michael J. Selgelid, "Ethical and Philosophical Consideration of the Dual-Use Dilemma in the Biological Sciences," *Science and Engineering Ethics* 13, no. 4 (2007): 523–80, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11948-007-9043-4</u>.
- 23 Amesh Adalja, "Why Hasn't Disease Wiped Out the Human Race?," *Atlantic*, June 17, 2016, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2016/06/infectious-diseases-extinction/487514/.</u>
- 24 Nicola Twilley, "The Terrifying Lessons of a Pandemic Simulation," *New Yorker*, June 1, 2018, <u>https://www.newyorker.com/science/elements/the-terrifying-lessons-of-a-pandemic-simulation</u>.
- 25 "Existential Risks Initiative," Stanford University, accessed September 9, 2024, https://seri.stanford.edu/.
- 26 Friedrich Frischknecht, "The History of Biological Warfare," *EMBO Reports* 4, no. Suppl 1 (2003): S47–52, https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.embor.embor849.
- 27 Norman Polmar, "Japan's Deadliest Weapons," *Naval History* 34, no. 5 (2020), <u>https://www.usni.org/</u> <u>magazines/naval-history-magazine/2020/october/japans-deadliest-weapons</u>.
- 28 Togzhan Kassenova, "Aralsk: A Kazakh Town That Lived Through a Smallpox Epidemic," Davis Center for Russian and Eurasian Studies, May 15, 2020, <u>https://daviscenter.fas.harvard.edu/insights/ aralsk-kazakh-town-lived-through-smallpox-epidemic.</u>
- 29 Matthew Meselson, Jeanne Guillemin, Martin Hugh-Jones, Alexander Langmuir, and Olga Yampolskaya, "The Sverdlovsk Anthrax Outbreak of 1979," *Science* 266, no. 5188 (1994): 1202–8, <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.7973702</u>.
- 30 "2023 Biodefense Posture Review," United States Department of Defense, 2023, <u>https://media.defense.gov/2023/Aug/17/2003282337/-1/-1/1/2023\_biodefense\_posture\_review.pdf.</u>
- 31 Chris Bakerlee, Steph Guerra, Christine Parthemore, Damien Soghoian, and Jacob Swett, "Common Misconceptions About Biological Weapons," *Council on Strategic Risks Briefer*, no. 12 (2020), <u>https:// councilonstrategicrisks.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Common-Misconceptions-About-Biological-Weapons BRIEFER-12 2020 12 7.pdf.</u>
- 32 "Foreign Relations, 1969–1976, Volume E-2, Documents on Arms Control, 1969-1972," United States Department of State, September 19, 2007, https://2001-2009.state.gov/r/pa/ho/frus/nixon/e2/83597.htm.
- 33 John T. O'Brien and Cassidy Nelson, "Assessing the Risks Posed by the Convergence of Artificial Intelligence and Biotechnology," *Health Security* 18, no. 3 (2020): 219–27, <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/hs.2019.0122</u>; and National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, *Biodefense in the Age of Synthetic Biology* (Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2018), <u>https://doi.org/10.17226/24890</u>.
- 34 Aditya Kumar Sharma, Neha Dhasmana, Neha Dubey, Nishant Kumar, Aakriti Gangwal, Meetu Gupta, and Yogendra Singh, "Bacterial Virulence Factors: Secreted for Survival," *Indian Journal of Microbiology* 57, no. 1 (2017): 1–10, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12088-016-0625-1</u>; Filippa Lentzos, "How to Protect the World From Ultra-Targeted Biological Weapons," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, December 7, 2020, <u>https://</u> <u>thebulletin.org/premium/2020-12/how-to-protect-the-world-from-ultra-targeted-biological-weapons/; and</u> Andres M. Bran, Sam Cox, Oliver Schilter, Carlo Baldassari, Andrew D. White, and Philippe Schwaller, "ChemCrow: Augmenting Large-Language Models With Chemistry Tools" arXiv, October 2, 2023, <u>https://</u> <u>doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.2304.05376</u>. Ronald Pulivarti, "How Secure Is Your DNA?," *Taking Measure* (blog), May 25, 2022, <u>https://www.nist.gov/blogs/taking-measure/how-secure-your-dna</u>.
- 35 Tara John, Joseph Ataman, Xiaofei Xu, and Anna Chernova, "Why the Big Table in Moscow? Macron Refused a Russian Covid Test," CNN World, February 11, 2022, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/02/11/europe/</u> <u>france-emmanuel-macron-pcr-putin-meeting-intl/index.html</u>.
- 36 "Artificial Intelligence: Risks and Opportunities," Full Committee Hearing, Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, March 8, 2023, <u>https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/hearings/artificial-intelligencerisks-and-opportunities/</u>.

- 37 Bridget Balch, "Making Science Serve Humanity: Jennifer Doudna, PhD, Says CRISPR Gene-Editing Technology Should Be Accessible to All," AAMC, November 8, 2021, <u>https://www.aamc.org/news/</u><u>making-science-serve-humanity-jennifer-doudna-phd-says-crispr-gene-editing-technology-</u><u>should-be</u>; and Hanzhi Yu and Yang Xue, "Biotechnology and Security Threats: National Responses and Prospects for International Cooperation," Centre for International Governance Innovation Paper no. 249, March 15, 2021, <u>https://www.cigionline.org/publications/</u><u>biotechnology-and-security-threats-national-responses-and-prospects-international/</u>.
- 38 Stephen Hummel, F. John Burpo, Jeremy Hershfield, Andrew Kick, Kevin J. O'Donovan, and Jason Barnhill, "A New Age of Bioterror: Anticipating Exploitation of Tunable Viral Agents," CTC Sentinel 15, no. 4 (2022), <u>https://ctc.westpoint.edu/a-new-age-of-bioterror-anticipating-exploitation-of-tunable-viral-agents/</u>.
- 39 "Rajneeshee Bioterror Attack," Homeland Security Digital Library, accessed September 11, 2024, <u>https://www.hsdl.org/c/timeline/rajneeshee-bioterror-attack/</u>.
- 40 Allister Vale, "What Lessons Can We Learn From the Japanese Sarin Attacks?," *Przeglad Lekarski* 62, no. 6 (2005): 528–32, <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/16225116/</u>.
- 41 Ben Kenigsberg, "'The Anthrax Attacks' Review: Strange Behavior and an Incriminating Flask," New York Times, September 8, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/09/08/movies/the-anthrax-attacks-review.html</u>.
- 42 "Command Overview," U.S. Army Medical Research Institute of Infectious Diseases, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://usamriid.health.mil/index.cfm/about/command</u>.
- 43 "Biological Weapons Nonproliferation Module 3: Bioterrorism," Nuclear Threat Initiative, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://tutorials.nti.org/biological-weapons-nonproliferation/bioterrorism/</u>.
- 44 Kevin Roose, "We Need to Talk About How Good A.I. Is Getting," *New York Times*, August 24, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/08/24/technology/ai-technology-progress.html</u>; and Janet Egan and Eric Rosenbach, "Biosecurity in the Age of AI: What's the Risk?," Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, November 6, 2023, <u>https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/biosecurity-age-ai-whats-risk</u>.
- 45 "Written Testimony of Dario Amodei, Ph.D. Co-Founder and CEO, Anthropic For a Hearing on 'Oversight of A.I.: Principles for Regulation' Before the Judiciary Committee Subcommittee on Privacy, Technology, and the Law," July 25, 2023, <u>https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2023-07-26 - testimony - amodei.pdf</u>.
- 46 Jonas Sandbrink, "ChatGPT Could Make Bioterrorism Horrifyingly Easy," Vox, August 7, 2023, <u>https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/23820331/chatgpt-bioterrorism-bioweapons-artificial-inteligence-openai-terrorism</u>; and Cassidy Nelson, "Engineered Pathogens: The Opportunities, Risks and Challenges," *Biochemist* 41, no. 3 (2019): 34–39, <u>https://doi.org/10.1042/BIO04103034.</u>
- 47 Rene Pita and Rohan Gunaratna, "Revisiting Al-Qa'ida's Anthrax Program," Combatting Terrorism Center (May 2009) 2, 5, <u>https://ctc.westpoint.edu/revisiting-al-qaidas-anthrax-program/</u>. Ralf Mowatt-Larssen, "Al Qaeda's Pursuit of Weapons of Mass Destruction," *Foreign Policy*, January 25, 2010, <u>https://foreignpolicy. com/2010/01/25/al-qaedas-pursuit-of-weapons-of-mass-destruction/</u>.
- 48 Florian Flade, "The June 2018 Cologne Ricin Plot: A New Threshold in Jihadi Bio Terror," CTC Sentinel 11, no. 7 (2018), https://ctc.westpoint.edu/june-2018-cologne-ricin-plot-new-threshold-jihadi-bio-terror/.
- 49 Paul Cruickshank, Don Rassler, and Kristina Hummel, "A View From the CT Foxhole: Lawrence Kerr, Former Director, Office of Pandemics and Emerging Threats, Office of Global Affairs, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services," CTC Sentinel 15, no. 4 (2022): 11, <u>https://ctc.westpoint.edu/a-view-from-thect-foxhole-lawrence-kerr-former-director-office-of-pandemics-and-emerging-threats-office-of-global-affairsu-s-department-of-health-and-human-services/.</u>
- 50 "Gain of Function Research," American Society for Microbiology, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://asm.org/getmedia/24ebbde0-d618-4a8a-901c-6e297e6f92aa/HD-918-ASM-GoF-FactSheet-final.pdf</u>; and Nicholson Baker, "The Lab-Leak Hypothesis," *New York Magazine Intelligencer*, January 4, 2021, <u>https://nymag.com/intelligencer/article/coronavirus-lab-escape-theory.html</u>.
- 51 Thomas Ipoutcha, Ratanachat Racharaks, Stefanie Huttelmaier, Cole J. Wilson, Egon A. Ozer, and Erica M. Hartmann, "A Synthetic Biology Approach to Assemble and Reboot Clinically Relevant Pseudomonas Aeruginosa Tailed Phages," *Microbiology Spectrum* 12, no. 3 (2024): e02897-23, https://

doi.org/10.1128/spectrum.02897-23; and Amanda Morris, "Engineering Viruses to Kill Deadly Pathogens," Northwestern Now, January 31, 2024, <u>https://news.northwestern.edu/stories/2024/01/</u>engineering-viruses-to-kill-deadly-pathogens/.

- 52 Pascal J. Goldschmidt-Clermont, Alexander J.P. Goldschmidt, and Roy E. Weiss, "Rivalry Between Human Ideation and Virus Mutation: Two Competing Means of Sustainability," *Women Health Care and Issues* 4, no. 3 (2021): 058, <u>https://doi.org/10.31579/2642-9756/058</u>; and Gigi Kwik Gronvall, "Managing the Risks of Biotechnology Innovation," Council on Foreign Relations, January 2023, <u>https://www.cfr.org/report/</u> <u>managing-risks-biotechnology-innovation</u>.
- 53 Todd Kuiken, "Oversight of Gain of Function Research With Pathogens: Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, May 26, 2022, <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47114.https://cdn.cfr.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/Managing%20the%20Risks%20of%20Biotechnology%20Innovation.pdf? gl=1\*16cnn21\* ga\*NDM0ODMzNzgyLjE3MDQ3MzQ5Nzc.\* ga 24W5E70YKH\*MTcwNDgyNjA3MC4zLjAuMTcwNDgyNjA3MC42MC4wLjA.</u>
- 54 Marc Lipsitch, "Why Do Exceptionally Dangerous Gain-of-Function Experiments in Influenza?," *Influenza Virus* 1836 (2018): 589–608, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-8678-1\_29.
- 55 "Hvistendahl/The Intercept—Statement From Washington University of St Louis Regarding Chikunguna Infection," accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/23183389-hvis-</u> tendahlthe-intercept-statement-from-washington-university-of-st-louis-regarding-chikunguna-infection.
- 56 "Incidents & Accidents," National Institutes of Health, Office of Research Services, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://ors.od.nih.gov/sr/dohs/safety/incidents\_accidents/Pages/default.aspx</u>.
- 57 Julian Barnes, "The Covid Origins Debate," New York Times, July 26, 2023, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/07/26/briefing/covid-origins-debate.html</u>; and Alina Chan, "Why the Pandemic Probably Started in a Lab, in 5 Key Points," New York Times, June 3, 2024, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2024/06/03/opinion/covid-lab-leak.html</u>.
- 58 Amandine Orsini, Jean-Frédéric Morin, and Oran Young, "Regime Complexes: A Buzz, a Boom, or a Boost for Global Governance?," *Global Governance* 19, no. 1 (2013): 27–39, <u>https://www.jstor.org/ stable/24526238</u>.
- 59 "Biological Weapons Convention," United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://disarmament.unoda.org/biological-weapons/</u>.
- 60 "The Australia Group," accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.dfat.gov.au/publications/minisite/theaus-traliagroupnet/site/en/index.html</u>.
- 61 "UN Security Council Resolution 1540 (2004)," United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://disarmament.unoda.org/wmd/sc1540/</u>.
- 62 "Global Health Security Initiative," accessed September 9, 2024, https://ghsi.ca/.
- 63 "Cartagena Protocol on Biosafety to the Convention on Biological Diversity: Text and Annexes," Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity, 2000, <u>https://www.cbd.int/doc/legal/cartagena-protocol-en.pdf</u>.
- 64 "Nagoya Protocol on Access to Genetic Resources and the Fair and Equitable Sharing of Benefits Arising From Their Utilization to the Convention on Biological Diversity: Text and Annex," Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity, 2011, <u>https://www.cbd.int/abs/default.shtml</u>.
- 65 "Human Genome Editing: Recommendations," World Health Organization, July 12, 2021, <u>https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240030381</u>; and "Human Genome Editing: A Framework for Governance," World Health Organization, July 12, 2021, <u>https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240030060</u>.
- 66 "About," International Biosecurity and Biosafety Initiative for Science, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://ibbis.bio/about/</u>.
- 67 "Biological Weapons Convention."
- 68 "Protocol for the Prohibition of the Use in War of Asphyxiating, Poisonous or Other Gases, and of Bacteriological Methods of Warfare," June 17, 1925, <u>https://front.un-arm.org/wp-content/uploads/assets/</u> <u>WMD/Bio/pdf/Status\_Protocol.pdf</u>.

- 69 Glenn Cross and Lynn Klotz, "Twenty-First Century Perspectives on the Biological Weapon Convention: Continued Relevance or Toothless Paper Tiger," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 76, no. 4 (2020): 185–91, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2020.1778365</u>.
- 70 "Convention on the Prohibition of the Development, Production, and Stockpiling of Bacteriological (Biological) and Toxin Weapons and on Their Destruction," 1, <u>https://front.un-arm.org/wp-content/up-loads/2020/12/BWC-text-English-1.pdf</u>.
- 71 Jen Kirby, "Can a 50-Year-Old Treaty Still Keep the World Safe From the Changing Threat of Bioweapons?," Vox, April 28, 2023, <u>https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/23700801/</u> bioweapons-biological-weapons-convention-united-nations-covid-coronavirus-russia-biology.
- 72 Steve Inskeep and Odette Yousef, "Russia Claims U.S. Labs Across Ukraine Are Secretly Developing Biological Weapons," NPR, March 22, 2022, <u>https://www.npr.org/2022/03/22/1087991730/russia-claims-u</u>--s-labs-across-ukraine-are-secretly-developing-biological-weapons.
- 73 James Revill, "How the Biological Weapons Convention Could Verify Treaty Compliance," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, March 5, 2024, <u>https://thebulletin.org/2024/03/how-the-biological-weapons-conven-</u> tion-could-verify-treaty-compliance/; and Wei Min Tan, "Average Manhattan, New York Apartment Prices," Wei Min Tan (blog), August 7, 2024, <u>https://www.castle-avenue.com/average-manhattan-new-york-apart-</u> ment-prices.html.
- 74 "Ninth Review Conference of the States Parties to the Convention on the Prohibition of the Development, Production and Stockpiling of Bacteriological (Biological) and Toxin Weapons on Their Destruction," Biological Weapons Convention, December 13, 2022, <u>https://unodaweb-meetings.unoda.org/public/2022-12/2022-12/2022-12/3%20draft%20final%20document%20CRP\_2.pdf</u>.
- 75 "The IAEA and the Non-Proliferation Treaty," International Atomic Energy Agency June 8, 2016, <u>https://www.iaea.org/topics/non-proliferation-treaty</u>; Paul K. Kerr, Luisa Blanchfield, and Mary Beth D. Nitkin, "IAEA Budget and U.S. Contributions: In Brief," Congressional Research Service, April 2, 2021, <u>https://www.everycrsreport.com/reports/R44384.html</u>; and "IAEA By Numbers," International Atomic Energy Agency, May 26, 2014, <u>https://www.iaea.org/about/by-the-numbers</u>.
- 76 "Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons," OPCW, accessed August 30, 2024, <u>https://www.opcw.org/node/2632</u>; "Chemical Weapons," United Nations Office of Disarmament Affairs, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://disarmament.unoda.org/wmd/chemical/;</u> "Note by the Director-General: Draft Revised Programme and Budget of the OPCW for 2023," Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons, September 22, 2022, <u>https://www.opcw.org/sites/default/files/documents/2022/09/ec101dg01r1%28e%29.pdf</u>; and "Technical Secretariat: Facilitating the Implementation of the Convention," Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.opcw.org/about/technical-secretariat</u>.
- 77 "OPCW Confirms: All Declared Chemical Weapons Stockpiles Verified as Irreversibly Destroyed," Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.opcw.org/media-centre/news/2023/07/opcw-confirms-all-declared-chemical-weapons-stockpiles-verified</u>.
- 78 "Responding to the Use of Chemical Weapons," Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.opcw.org/our-work/responding-use-chemical-weapons</u>.
- 79 Ann Smithson, "Recharging the Chemical Weapons Convention," Arms Control Association, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2004-03/features/</u> recharging-chemical-weapons-convention.
- 80 "Safeguards Agreements," International Atomic Energy Agency, June 8, 2016, <u>https://www.iaea.org/topics/safeguards-agreements</u>.
- 81 Kelsey Davenport, "IAEA Safeguards Agreements at a Glance," Arms Control Association, February 2022, https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/iaea-safeguards-agreements-glance.
- 82 Jen Kirby, "Can a 50-Year-Old Treaty Still Keep the World Safe From the Changing Threat of Bioweapons?;" and Camino Kavanagh, "New Tech, New Threats, and New Governance Challenges: An Opportunity to Craft Smarter Responses?," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, August 28, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2019/08/new-tech-new-threats-and-new-governance-challengesan-opportunity-to-craft-smarter-responses?lang=en.

- 83 Gronvall, "Managing the Risks of Biotechnology Innovation."
- 84 Kirby, "Can a 50-Year-Old Treaty Still Keep the World Safe From the Changing Threat of Bioweapons?"
- 85 Jaime M. Yassif, Shayna Korol, and Angela Kane, "Guarding Against Catastrophic Biological Risks: Preventing State Biological Weapon Development and Use by Shaping Intentions," *Health Security* 21, no. 4 (2023): 258–65, https://doi.org/10.1089/hs.2022.0145.
- 86 "The Republican Research and Practical Center for Epidemiology and Microbiology," accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.belriem.by/en/</u>.
- 87 Lidia Lasecka and Michael D. Baron, "The Molecular Biology of Nairoviruses, an Emerging Group of Tick-Borne Arboviruses," *Archives of Virology* 159, no. 6 (2014): 1249–65, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00705-013-1940-z</u>.
- 88 Jonathan Tucker, "Biological Weapons Convention (BWC) Compliance Protocol," Nuclear Threat Initiative, July 31, 2001, <u>http://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/biological-weapons-convention-bwc/</u>.
- 89 Cross and Klotz, "Twenty-First Century Perspectives on the Biological Weapon Convention."
- 90 Emma Dorey, "US Rejects Stronger Bioweapons Treaty," *Nature Biotechnology* 19, no. 9 (2001): 793, <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt0901-793</u>; and Tucker, "Biological Weapons Convention (BWC) Compliance Protocol."
- 91 "Remarks to the 2021 Biological Weapons Convention Meeting of States Parties," November 22, 2021, https://geneva.usmission.gov/2021/11/22/remarks-to-the-2021-biological-weapons-convention-meeting-of-states-parties/.
- 92 Kirby, "Can a 50-Year-Old Treaty Still Keep the World Safe From the Changing Threat of Bioweapons?"; and "The Tianjin Biosecurity Guidelines for Codes of Conduct for Scientists," Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Tianjin University, and Interacademy Partnership, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www. interacademies.org/sites/default/files/2021-07/Tianjin-Biosecurity-Guidelines-Codes-Conduct.pdf</u>.
- 93 Yassif, Korol, and Kane, "Guarding Against Catastrophic Biological Risks."
- 94 "Preparing for the Enhanced Transparency Framework," United Nations Climate Change, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/transparency-and-reporting/preparing-forthe-ETF</u>; and "Universal Periodic Review," United Nations Human Rights Council, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/hr-bodies/upr/upr-home</u>.
- 95 Nicholas Cropper, Shrestha Rath, and Ryan Teo, "Creating a Verification Protocol for the Biological Weapons Convention: A Modular-Incremental Approach," 2022 Next Generation for Biosecurity Competition, June 2022, <u>https://www.nti.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Creating-a-Verification-Protocol\_FINAL\_June2022.pdf</u>.
- 96 Yassif, Korol, and Kane, "Guarding Against Catastrophic Biological Risks."
- 97 "Secretary-General's Mechanism for Investigation of Alleged Use of Chemical and Biological Weapons," United Nations Office of Disarmament Affairs, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://disarmament.unoda.org/wmd/secretary-general-mechanism/</u>.
- 98 Yassif, Korol, and Kane, "Guarding Against Catastrophic Biological Risks."
- 99 "Statement by President of Kazakhstan Kassym-Jomart Tokayev at the General Debate of the 75th Session of the UNGA," Official Website of the President of the Republic of Kazakhstan, September 23, 2020, <u>https://www.akorda.kz/en/speeches/external\_political\_affairs/ext\_speeches\_and\_addresses/statement-by-president-of-kazakhstan-kassym-jomart-tokayev-at-the-general-debate-of-the-75th-session-of-the-unga.</u>
- 100 "Concept Note on the Creation of an International Agency for Biological Safety (IABS)," Biological Weapons Convetion, August 16, 2021, <u>https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/g21/224/69/pdf/g2122469.pdf</u>.
- 101 Stewart Patrick, "The New 'New Multilateralism': Minilateral Cooperation, but at What Cost?," *Global Summitry* 1, no. 2 (2015): 115–34, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/global/guv008</u>; and Stewart Patrick, "Prix Fixe and a La Carte: Avoiding False Multilateral Choices," *Washington Quarterly* 32, no. 4 (2009): 77–95, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01636600903231949</u>.

- 102 "Financial Action Task Force," accessed September 9, 2024, https://www.fatf-gafi.org/en/home.html.
- 103 "Chemical Weapons—No Impunity!," accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.noimpunitychemicalweap-ons.org/-en-.html</u>.
- 104 Yassif, Korol, and Kane, "Guarding Against Catastrophic Biological Risks."
- 105 Yu and Xue, "Biotechnology and Security Threats."
- 106 Gillum et al., "Biotech Promises Miracles. But the Risks Call for More Oversight."
- 107 Paul Berg, "Asilomar 1975: DNA Modification Secured," *Nature* 455, no. 7211 (2008): 290–91, <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/455290a</u>.
- 108 Don R. Hecker, "Paul Berg, Nobel-Winning Pioneer of Genetic Engineering, Is Dead at 96," New York Times, February 21, 2023, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/21/science/paul-berg-dead.html</u>.
- 109 Paul Berg, David Baltimore, Sydney Brenner, Richard O. Roblin III, and Maxine F. Singer, "Summary Statement of the Asilomar Conference on Recombinant DNA Molecules," *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.* (June 1975) 72, 6: 1981-1984, 1983, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC432675/?page=1</u>.
- 110 "Genetically Modified Organism (GMO)," National Human Genome Research Institute, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.genome.gov/genetics-glossary/Genetically-Modified-Organism</u>.
- 111 Sarah A. Delude, "The Food Fight Between the United States and Europe: Why GMOs Divide the West," Syracuse University Honors Program Capstone Projects, May 1, 2006, <u>https://surface.syr.edu/ honors\_capstone/654/</u>.
- 112 Vivek Wadhwa, "The Genetic Engineering Genie Is Out of the Bottle," *Foreign Policy*, September 11, 2020, https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/09/11/crispr-pandemic-gene-editing-virus/.
- 113 Emily Baumgaertner, "As D.I.Y. Gene Editing Gains Popularity, 'Someone Is Going to Get Hurt," New York Times, May 14, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/14/science/biohackers-gene-editing-virus.html</u>.
- 114 Maxwell J. Mehlman, Ronald A. Conlon, and Alex Pearlman, "Governing Nonconventional Genetic Experimentation," *Journal of Law and the Biosciences* 10, no. 1 (2023), <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jlb/lsad003</u>.
- 115 "DIY Bacterial Gene Engineering CRISPR Kit," The ODIN, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.the-odin.com/diy-crispr-kit/</u>.
- 116 Cruickshank, Rassler, and Hummel, "A View From the CT Foxhole."
- 117 Baumgaertner, "As D.I.Y. Gene Editing Gains Popularity, 'Someone Is Going to Get Hurt."
- 118 "The Heart of Synthetic Biology," iGEM, accessed September 10, 2024, https://igem.org.
- 119 "Global Biotechnology Market Size Projected to Reach USD 1452.3 Billion by 2032, at 13.4% CAGR: Polaris Market Research," Yahoo! Finance, January 18, 2024, <u>https://finance.yahoo.com/news/global-bio-technology-market-size-projected-134400319.html</u>.
- 120 "Summary of the 2019 White House Summit on America's Bioeconomy," White House Office of Science and Technology Policy, October 7, 2019, https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2019/10/Summary-of-White-House-Summit-on-Americas-Bioeconomy-October-2019.pdf; "The United States Announces New Investments and Resources to Advance President Biden's National Biotechnology and Biomanufacturing Initiative," White House, September 14, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/09/14/fact-sheet-the-united-states-announces-new-investments-and-resources-to-advance-president-bidens-national-biotechnology-and-biomanufacturing-initiative/; "Biden-Harris Administration's Actions to Advance American Biotechnology and Biomanufacturing," White House, June 25, 2024, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ostp/news-updates/2024/06/25/fact-sheet-biden-harris-administrations-actions-to-advance-american-biotechnology-and-biomanufacturing/; "AlxBio White Paper 2: Emerging Technologies," National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology White Paper Series, January 2024, https://www.biotech.senate.gov/press-releases/aixbio-white-paper-2-emerging-technologies/; and "Building the Future With Biotech: Biotech for the Environment," National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology, May 2024, https://www.biotech.senate.gov/press-releases/ building-the-future-with-biotech-biotech-for-the-environment/.

- 121 "Executive Order on Advancing Biotechnology and Biomanufacturing Innovation for a Sustainable, Safe, and Secure American Bioeconomy," White House, September 12, 2022, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/</u> <u>briefing-room/presidential-actions/2022/09/12/executive-order-on-advancing-biotechnology-and-biomanu-facturing-innovation-for-a-sustainable-safe-and-secure-american-bioeconomy/</u>.
- 122 "Biodefense Posture Raises Alarms About New Threats but Speaks Softly on China," Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 23, 2023, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/biodefense-posture-reviewraises-alarms-about-new-threats-speaks-softly-china</u>; and Cate Cadell, "Pentagon Biodefense Review Points to Chinese, Russian Threats," *Washington Post*, August 17, 2023, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/</u> national-security/2023/08/17/bioweapon-defense-pentagon-threats-china/.
- 123 "Executive Order on Advancing Biotechnology and Biomanufacturing Innovation for a Sustainable, Safe, and Secure American Bioeconomy."
- 124 Cade Metz and Cecilia Kang, "A California Bill to Regulate A.I. Causes Alarm in Silicon Valley," New York Times, August 14, 2024, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2024/08/14/technology/ai-california-bill-silicon-valley.</u> <u>html.</u>
- 125 Gillum et al., "Biotech Promises Miracles. But the Risks Call for More Oversight."
- 126 Jeffrey R. Ryan, "Legal Aspects of Biosecurity," *Biosecurity and Bioterrorism* (2016): 243–61, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-802029-6.00010-4</u>; and "Federal Select Agent Program," Centers for Disease Control, April 10, 2024, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/orr/dsat/about-fsap.htm</u>.
- 127 "2023 Federal Select Agent Program Inspection Report Processing Annual Summary," June 3, 2024, <u>https://www.selectagents.gov/index.htm</u>.
- 128 "National Science Advisory Board for Biosecurity (NSABB)," National Institutes of Health Office of Science Policy, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://osp.od.nih.gov/policies/national-science-advisoryboard-for-biosecurity-nsabb/</u>.
- 129 "Framework for Guiding Funding Decisions about Proposed Research Involving Enhanced Potential Pandemic Pathogens," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017, <u>https://www.phe.gov/s3/</u> <u>dualuse/Documents/P3CO.pdf</u>.
- 130 Federal Experts Security Advisory Panel, "Guiding Principles for Biosafety Governance: Ensuring Institutional Compliance with Biosafety, Biocontainment, and Laboratory Biosecurity Regulations and Guidelines" (2017), https://www.phe.gov/s3/Documents/FESAP-guiding-principles.pdf
- 131 "National Biodefense Strategy and Implementation Plan for Countering Biological Threats, Enhancing Pandemic Preparedness, and Achieving Global Health Security"; and "Charting the Future of Biotechnology," National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.biotech.senate.gov/</u>.
- 132 "December 2023 Interim Report," National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology, January 10, 2024, 32, <u>https://www.biotech.senate.gov/press-releases/interim-report/</u>.
- 133 Ibid., 32.
- 134 Ibid., 32.
- 135 Hummel et al., "A New Age of Bioterror," 5.
- 136 Gronvall, "Managing the Risks of Biotechnology Innovation," 2.
- 137 Ibid., 2.
- 138 Jaime M. Yassif, Beth Cameron, Jacob H. Eckles, and Jacob Jordan, "Preventing Global Catastrophic Biological Risks," Nuclear Threat Initiative, September 29, 2020, 13, <u>http://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/ preventing-global-catastrophic-biological-risks/.</u>
- 139 Jocelyn Kaiser, "Growing Number of High-Security Pathogen Labs Around World Raises Concerns," Science Adviser, March 17, 2023, <u>https://www.science.org/content/article/growing-number-high-security-pathogen-labs-around-world-raises-concerns</u>.
- 140 "Global BioLabs Report 2023," Kings College London, 2023, <u>https://www.kcl.ac.uk/warstudies/assets/global-biolabs-report-2023.pdf</u>.

- 141 "Global BioLabs Report."
- 142 Cruickshank, Rassler, and Hummel, "A View From the CT Foxhole."
- 143 "Global Guidance Framework for the Responsible Use of the Life Sciences: Mitigating Biorisks and Governing Dual-Use Research," World Health Organization, September 13, 2022, <u>https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240056107</u>.
- 144 "Global BioLabs Report."
- 145 "Advisory Committee for Variola Virus Research," World Health Organization, accessed September 9, 2024, https://www.who.int/groups/who-advisory-committee-on-variola-virus-research.
- 146 Stewart Patrick, "Four Contending U.S. Approaches to Multilateralism," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, January 23, 2023, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/01/</u> <u>four-contending-us-approaches-to-multilateralism?lang=en</u>.
- 147 Patrick, "The New 'New Multilateralism."
- 148 "Global BioLabs Report"; and "ISO 35001: 2019 Biorisk Management for Laboratories and Other Related Organisations," ISO, November 2019, <u>https://www.iso.org/standard/71293.html</u>.
- 149 "Gene Synthesis Security," National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology, April 2024, https://www.biotech.senate.gov/press-releases/gene-synthesis-security/.
- 150 Yassif et al., "Preventing Global Catastrophic Biological Risks."
- 151 "International Gene Synthesis Consortium," accessed September 9, 2024, https://genesynthesisconsortium.org/.
- 152 "Screening Framework Guidance for Providers and Users of Synthetic Nucleic Acids," *Federal Register*, October 13, 2023, <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/10/13/2023-22540/</u> screening-framework-guidance-for-providers-and-users-of-synthetic-nucleic-acids.
- 153 "Framework for Nucleic Acid Synthesis Screening," White House, April 29, 2024, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/ostp/news-updates/2024/04/29/framework-for-nucleic-acid-synthesis-screening/</u>.
- 154 Kelsey Piper, "How the White House Just Made the World a Little Safer From Biorisks," Vox, May 10, 2024, <u>https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/24152929/synthetic-biology-synthetic-dna-white-house-biological-risks-engineered-virus.</u>
- 155 "Gene Synthesis Security."
- 156 "New International Biosecurity Organization Launched to Safeguard Bioscience," International Biosecurity and Biosafety Initiative for Science, February 15, 2024, <u>https://ibbis.bio/</u> <u>new-international-biosecurity-organization-launched-to-safeguard-bioscience/</u>.
- 157 "Common Mechanism," International Biosecurity and Biosafety Initiative for Science, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://ibbis.bio/our-work/common-mechanism/</u>.
- 158 Riley Griffin, "AI-Made Bioweapons Are Washington's Latest Security Obsession," Bloomberg, August 2, 2024, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2024-08-02/national-security-threat-from-ai-made-bio-weapons-grips-us-government;</u> Ryan Lovelace, "AI-Powered Biological Warfare Is 'Biggest Issue,' Former Google Exec Warns," *Washington Times*, September 12, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2022/sep/12/ai-powered-biological-warfare-biggest-issue-former/;</u> and "Department of Homeland Security Report on Reducing the Risks at the Intersection of Artificial Intelligence and Chemical, Biological, Radiological, and Nuclear Threats," United States Department of Homeland Security, April 26, 2024, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2024-06/24\_0620\_cwmd-dhs-cbrn-ai-eo-report-04262024-public-release.pdf.</u>
- 159 Christopher A. Mouton, Caleb Lucas, and Ella Guest, "The Operational Risks of AI in Large-Scale Biological Attacks: Results of a Red-Team Study," RAND Corporation, January 25, 2024, 1, <u>https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RRA2977-2.html</u>.
- 160 "Building an Early Warning System for LLM-Aided Biological Threat Creation," OpenAI, January 31, 2024, https://openai.com/index/building-an-early-warning-system-for-llm-aided-biological-threat-creation/.

- 161 Gary Marcus, "When Looked at Carefully, OpenAI's New Study on GPT-4 and Bioweapons Is Deeply Worrisome," *Marcus on AI* (blog), February 4, 2024, <u>https://garymarcus.substack.com/p/when-looked-at-carefully-openais</u>.
- 162 Roger Brent, T. Greg McKelveny, Jr., and Jason Matheny, "How Synthetic Biology Could Destabilize the World."
- 163 "AIxBio White Paper 3: Risks of AIxBio," National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology, January 2024, <u>https://www.biotech.senate.gov/press-releases/aixbio-white-paper-risks-of-aixbio/</u>.
- 164 "Department of Homeland Security Report on Reducing the Risks at the Intersection of Artificial Intelligence and Chemical, Biological, Radiological, and Nuclear Threats."
- 165 Robert F. Service, "Could Chatbots Help Devise the Next Pandemic Virus?," Science Adviser, June 14, 2023, https://www.science.org/content/article/could-chatbots-help-devise-next-pandemic-virus.
- 166 "AIxBio White Paper 1: Introduction to AI and Biotechnology," National Security Commission on Emerging Biotechnology, January 2024, 2, <u>https://www.biotech.senate.gov/press-releases/aixbio-white-paper-1-introduction-to-ai-and-biotech/</u>.
- 167 David Gillum et al., "Biotech Promises Miracles. But the Risks Call for More Oversight."
- 168 "Voluntary AI Commitments," White House, accessed September 9, 2024, <u>https://www.whitehouse.</u> <u>gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Voluntary-AI-Commitments-September-2023.pdf</u>; and "Biden-Harris Administration Secures Voluntary Commitments From Eight Additional Artificial Intelligence Companies to Manage the Risks Posed by AI," White House, September 12, 2023, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/09/12/fact-sheet-biden-harris-administration-secures-voluntary-commitments-from-eight-additional-artificial-intelligence-companies-to-manage-the-risks-posed-by-ai/.</u>
- 169 "Hiroshima Process International Code of Conduct for Organizations Developing Advanced AI Systems," Ministry of Foreign Affairs Japan, accessed September 9, 2024, 3, <u>https://www.mofa.go.jp/files/100573473.pdf</u>.
- 170 Holden Karnofsky, "If-Then Commitments for AI Risk Reduction," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, September 13, 2024, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/09/</u> <u>if-then-commitments-for-ai-risk-reduction?lang=en.</u>
- 171 Julia Shapero, "Senators Press OpenAI Over Safety Concerns After Whistleblower Complaint," The Hill, July 23, 2024, <u>https://thehill.com/policy/technology/4788030-openai-senators-press-ai-safety/</u>.
- 172 Jon Bateman, Dan Baer, Stephanie A. Bell, Glenn O. Brown, Mariano-Florentino (Tino) Cuéllar, et al., "Beyond Open vs. Closed: Emerging Consensus and Key Questions for Foundation AI Model Governance," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 23, 2024, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/07/</u> <u>beyond-open-vs-closed-emerging-consensus-and-key-questions-for-foundation-ai-model-governance?lang=en.</u>
- 173 "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," White House, October 30, 2023, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2023/</u>10/30/executive-order-on-the-safe-secure-and-trustworthy-development-and-use-of-artificial-intelligence/.
- 174 Metz and Kang, "A California Bill to Regulate A.I. Causes Alarm in Silicon Valley." Wes Davis, "California Legislature Passes Sweeping AI Safety Bill," *The Verge, August 28, 2024*, <u>https://www.theverge.com/</u> 2024/8/28/24229068/california-sb-1047-ai-safety-bill-passed-state-assembly-governor-newsom-signature.
- 175 Bobby Allyn, "California Gov. Vetoes Safety Bill that Divided Silicon Valley," NPR, September 29, 2024, https://www.npr.org/2024/09/20/nx-s1-5119792/newsom-ai-bill-california-sb1047-tech.
- 176 "Department of Homeland Security Report on Reducing the Risks at the Intersection of Artificial Intelligence and Chemical, Biological, Radiological, and Nuclear Threats."
- 177 Ibid.
- 178 "Moderna and OpenAI Collaborate to Advance mRNA Medicine," April 24, 2024, <u>https://investors.</u> <u>modernatx.com/news/news-details/2024/Moderna-and-OpenAI-Collaborate-To-Advance-mRNA-Medicine/default.aspx</u>.

## Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

In a complex, changing, and increasingly contested world, the Carnegie Endowment generates strategic ideas, supports diplomacy, and trains the next generation of international scholar-practitioners to help countries and institutions take on the most difficult global problems and advance peace. With a global network of more than 170 scholars across twenty countries, Carnegie is renowned for its independent analysis of major global problems and understanding of regional contexts.

## **Global Order and Institutions Program**

Carnegie's Global Order and Institutions Program identifies promising new multilateral initiatives and frameworks to realize a more peaceful, prosperous, just, and sustainable world. That mission has never been more important, or more challenging. Geopolitical competition, populist nationalism, economic inequality, technological innovation, and a planetary ecological emergency are testing the rules-based international order and complicating collective responses to shared threats. Our mission is to design global solutions to global problems.



CarnegieEndowment.org